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HOUSE - . 

· · -· · Monday, April 5, 1976! 
The House met according to adjournment and 

was called to order by the Speaker. 
Prayer by the Reverend Russell M. Chase of 

Monmouth. 
The members stood during the playing of the 

National Anthem by the Mattanawcook 
Academy Band of Lincoln. 

The journal of the previous session was read 
and approved. 

Papers from the.Senate 
Non-Concurrent Matter 

Bill "An Act to Establish Uniform Standards 
for the Measurement of Wood" (Emergency) 
(H.P. 2277) which was Referred to the Commit­

. tee on Agriculture in the House on April 1, 1976. 
Came from the Senate, Indefinitely Post­

poned in non-concurrence. 
In the House: The House voted to recede and 

concur. 

Non-Concurrent Matter 
Bill "An Act to Clarify the Fish and Game 

Laws" (H.P. 1933) (L; D. 2121) which was Pas: 
sect to be Engrossed as Amended by Committee 
Amendment "B" (H-1050) as amended by 
House Amendments "A" (H-1068), "B" (H-
1163). "C" (H-1164). "D'' (H-1172), "E" (H-1175 
thereto in the House on April 1, 1976. 
· Came from the Senate, Passed to be Engros­
sed as amended by Committee Amendment 
"8" as Amended by House Amendments "A", 
"B''. "C", ''D," and. "E" thereto.and Senate 
Amendments "A" (S-510), ''8" (S-512) and "C" 
(S-513) in non-concurrence. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from West Gardiner, Mr. Dow. 

Mr. DOW: Mr. Speaker, I move we recede 
and concur. · . 

Whereupon, on motion· of Mr. Conners of 
Franklin. the House voted to recede from pas-
sage to be engrossed as amended. · 

Senate Amendment "A" (S-510) was read by 
the Clerk and adopted in concurrence. 

Senate Amendment ''B" (S-512) was read by 
the Clerk. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Franklin, Mr .. Conners: 
. Mr. CONNE_RS': !141:._Spe.a_ker,I.rriCJVe tha.J 

.Senate Amendment "B" be indefinitely post-j 
poned. ' 

Whereupon, Mr. Martin of St. Agatha re-
quested a vote on the motion. . 

The SPEAKER:. The Chair recognizes the 
. gentleman from Franklin, Mr. Conners. 

Mr. CONNE~S: f)1:r. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the ~ouse: I would like to speak 
verv briefly here. The amendment that came 
from the other body is to eliminate the three­
day mandatory jail sentence for night hunting. 
This was. put in. became law two years ago. 
Since that was put on, we have had a drop in 
night hunting cases going into the courts . of 
about _50 percent. I know from keeping watch of 
how this bill was working, there have been a 
number of them that have spent three days in 
jail have taken the cure of night hunting. 

We have one law on the books right now that 
is working: We ha.ve shortened our deer season 
down in the southern section; we only have' 
three·weeks. If we take this ofrand aliow the 
night hunter to roam at large at night, we are 
going to be dropping our deer season down to a 
shorter time · and the legal hunter that wants a 
chance to be able to get his deer, his chances 
are going to diminish very fast, very rapidly. 

I hope that you will go along with indefinite 
postponement of this amendment and let's keep 
this bill on the books that is really working. 

The SPEAKER: The pending question is on 
the motion of the gentleman from Franklin, Mr. 
Conners, that Senate Amendment "B" be in-

definitely postponed in non-concurrence: All in 
favor of that motion will vote yes; those· op-
posed will vote no. · 

A vote of the House was taken. 
88 having voted in the affirmative and 7 hav­

ing voted ii) the negative, the motion did 
prevail. 

Senate Amendment "C" (S-513) was read by 
the Clerk. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair rec.ognizes the 
gentlewoman from Brunswick, Mrs. Bachrach. 
· Mrs: BACHRACH: Mr. Speaker, I will move 
to indefinitely postpone Senate Amendment 
"C", . 

Senate Amendment ''C'' specifies that it shall 
be unlawful to discharge a firearm within 100 
feet of a residential dwelling without the per­
mission of the owner. In Brunswick, as a town; 
ordinance, we say 200 feet of a residential 
dwelling, which seems to me to be still too lit­
tle, since a rifle can shoot 1,500 feet. 

It appears to me that if we specify that you 
cannot discharge a firearm within 100 feet, then 
you are in effect saying that you can discharge 
it anywhere beyond 100 feet without permission 
of the owner, which I consider highly inade-· 
quate and, therefore, I move indefinite post-
ponement of this amendment. · 

The SPEAKER:. The Chair recognizes . the 
gentleman from Eastport, Mr. Mills. 
. Mr." 11-HLLS: Mr. Speaker, L·adfes and 
.Gentlemen of the House: I believe there is a 
misunderstanding as to the real intent of this 
Amendment "C". If you read down in the State­
ment of Fact, you will see that this amendment 
permits a single amputee to hunt from a motor 
vehicle which is not in motion and makes it un­
lawful to discharge a firearm within 100 feet of 
a residential dwelling. 

We have had a lot of requests from amputees 
and oth~rs that are crippled up through arthritis 
or what have you so that they have lost the use 
of some one of. their arms or legs and they do 
like to go out hunting, it is about the only enjoy­
ment that they can get. This is made this way 
for the purpose of allowing them to ride in an 
automobile to some area where they can have a 
chance to take a shot at something. That is all it 
amounts to. Therefore, I would ask for a divi­
sion on the indefinite postponement of this bill. · 
_ T.!ie SPEAKER:_ The Chair reco_gnJ~es the. 
-gentlewoman from Brunswick, Mrs. Bachrach. · 

l'i1rs. BACHRACH: Mr. Speaker aricf 
Members of the House: It does not say that this 
applies only to amputees, and in any case, I 
should think if they move from the motor vehi­
cle in and out, they would be better off shooting 
outside the motor vehicle, but I won't get into 
that.· But it specifies exactly that 'you are only 
deferred from shooting a firearm within a 
hundred feet: I looked up the Maine statutes and 
there is no section on this subject, and I would 
prefer to leave it that way than to make it per­
missible to shoot anywhere beyond the hundred 
fud . 

. ·theSPEAKER: The pending question is on 
the motion of the gentlewoman from 
Brun.wick, Mrs .. Bachrach, .. that Senate Amend­
ment "C" be indefinitely postponed in non­
concurrence. All in favor of that motion will 
vote yes; those opposed will vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken. 
28 having voted in the affirmative and 69 hav­

ing voted in the negative, the motion did not 
prevail. 

Thereupon, Senate Amendment "C" was 
adopted in concurrence. 

Thereupon, the Bill was passed to be engros­
sed as amended by Committee Amendment 
"B" as amended bv House Amendments "A", 
"B", "C'', "D'' and "E" thereto and Senate 
Amendments "A" and "C" in non-concurrence 
and sent up for concurrence. 

Messages and Documents 
The following Communication: 

STATE OF MAINE 
ONE HUNDRED AND SEVENTH 

LEGISLATURE 
COMMITTEE ON STATE GOVERNMENT 

. April 2, 1!176 
The Hon. John L. Martin 
Speaker of the House 
State House 
Augusta, Maine 04330 
Dear Mr. Speaker: . 

It is with pleasure that I report to you that the 
Committee on State Governn1eQUu1s c;omP.l!!t~cl 
all action necessary on the business placed• 
before it by the Special Session of tlie 107th 
Legislature. 
Total Number of Bills Presented 
Unanimous Reports 
Ought to Pass 
Ought Not to Pass 
Ought to Pass as Amended 
Referred from other Committee 
Leave to Withdraw 
Divided Reports 

25 
19 
6 
2 
9 
1 
2 
5 

New Drafts 2 
·Smcere1yyoors; 

§fgl!!!.!L _ _ LEIGHTON CXX>NEY1, 

l -~~ House Chainnan' 
- The Communication was reacl and ordered 
placed on file. 

Orders 
Mr. Morton of Farmington presented the 

following Joint Order and moved its pas­•sage: (H. P.- :?21!3Y . . . - - . . .. . - . - . -, 

- WHEREAS, The Legislature has learned of 
the Outstanding Achievement and Exceptional 
Accomplishment of Toby Doak of Rangeley · 
Winner of the 1976 Franklin County Spelling Bee 
Spopsored by the Maine Sunday Telegram 

We. thE! Members. of the House of Represen­
tatives .and Senate do hereby Order that our 
congratulations and acknowledgement be ex­
tended: and further 

Order and direct, while duly assembled in 
session at the Capitol in Augusta, under the 
Constitution and Laws of the State of Maine 
that this official expression of pride be sent 
forthwith on behalf of the Legislature and the 
people of the State of Maine. 

The Order was read. 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the· 

gentleman from Farmington, Mr. Morton. 
Mr. MORTON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 

Gentlemen of the House: In Franklin County, 
we are very proud of the Rangeley schools. This 
relatively isolated community has always sup­
ported a top quality school and that is testified 
to by ~he fact that at the spell-offs last week in 
Farmington, the topJ.wo ~Jnner.s._were.from the 
grammar scoool in Rangt:1ey.· ThaCwaimtlie 
eighth grade, and having taken the two top 
places, I am sure that you all realize that first 
pl~ce was WO!!.Bl' a Ji:.n&:..~n named Toby 
Doak and by· now T you realire7ie~; 
~Q!UJf_ th_e.....@ntleman from Rangeley,._'our es­
teemed colleague, Harlan Doak. · · · ·-.---

Thereupon, the Order received passage and 
was sent up for concurrence. 

Mr, Doak of Rangeley was granted un­
animous. consent to address the House:· 

Mr. DOAK: Mr. Speaker. on behalf of the 
.Rangeley schools and my son Toby, thank you 
very much. 

On motion of Mr. Albert of Limestone, it was 
ORDERED, that Donald Webber of Belfast 

be excused for April 5th, 6th, 7th, 8th and 9th for 
personal reasons. 
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House Reports of Committees 
Ought to Pass in New Draft 

New Draft Printed 
Mrs. Boudreau from the Committee on Elec­

tion Laws on Bill "An Act )'{elating to Campaign 
Reports and Finances" 1Emt>rgency) (H. P. 
2004) 1L. D. 2183) reporting "Ought to Pass" in 
New Draft (H. P. 2281) tL. D. 23401 

Report was read and accepted, the New Draft 
read once and assigned for second reading later 
in the day. 

Consent Calendar 
First Day 

In accordance with House Rule 49-A, the 
following item appeared on the Consent Calen­
dar for the First Day: 

Bill "An Act to • Reform the Regulation of 
Watch, Guard and Patrol Agencies -aQd of 
Private Detectives" - Committee on Legal Af­
fairs reporting "Ought to Pass" as amended by 
Committee Amendment "A" (H-1194) (H. P. 
2211) (L, D. 2309) . · 

No objections being noted, the above item 
was ordered to appear on the Consent Calendar 
of Se~11_d_J:>ay later in today's session. · 

The following papers appearing on Supple­
ment No. 1 were taken up out of order by un­
animous consent: 

From the Senate: The following Com-
munication: · 

THE SENATE OF MAINE 

Accomplishment of George Hale of Bangor 
Named by the National Sportscasters and. 
!Sportswriters Association as Maine's Sporfs­
iraster of the Y mr fod975 

We the Members of the House of Represen­
tatives and Senate do hereby Order that our 
congratulations and acknowiedgement be ex­
tended; and further 

Order and direct, while duly assembled in 
session at the Capitol in Augusta, under the 
Constitution and Laws of the State of Maine, 
that this official expression of pride. be sent 
forthwith on behalf of the Legislature and the 
people of the State of Maine. 

The Order was read. 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

gentleman from East Millinocket, Mr. Birt. 
Mr. BIRT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 

NAY - Ault, Bagley, Berry, G. W.; Berry, P. 
P.: Bowie, Byers, Call, Churchill, Conners, 
Cole, Dudley, Durgin, Dyer, Farnham, Hewes, 
Higgins. Hinds, Hunter. Immonen, Jackson, 
Kauffman, Leonard, Lewis, Littlefield. Mc­
Mahon, Morton. Perkins, S.: Raymond, 
Rideout, Snowe, Strout. Stubbs, Tarr, Torrey. 

ABSENT - Boudreau, Connolly, Cooney, 
DeVane, Doak, Gauthier, Laffin, MacLeod, 
Peakes, Perkins, T.; Susi, Teague, Wagner, 
Webber, Wilfong. 

Yes, 102; No, 34; Absent, 15. 
The SPEAKER:_ One hundred and two 1¥!'!'.illg 

votea in . the affirmative and tliirty-four ID flie 
negative, with fifteen being absent, the motion 
does prevail. 

Signed by the Speaker and sent to_ the Senate. 

- - Enactor 
Later Today Assigned 

An Act to Clarify the Laws Relating to 
Marine Resources (H. P. 2010) (L. D. 2192) (H. 
"A" H-1168 as Amended by H. "A" H-1179; H. 
"B'' H-1182) 

Was reported by the Committee on Engrossed 
-Bills as truly and stricO.y ~----- - - - : -

On- motion of- Mi:,-Greenlaw of Stonington, 
tabled pending passage to be enacted and later 
today assigned. 

- Gentlemen of- the House: I was particularly 
pleased several days ago when I saw this an­
nouncement come out in the paper about 
George Hale. I think I have long enJoyed him, 
·as-many of us who live in Eastern Maine have, 
during the time he has been broadcasting and 
also telecasting many of the basketball games 
and sport activities that have gone on, and also 
when he was sports announcer for Channel 5;- l -
think we all admire him, we have enjoyed him a 
great deal, and I don't think there is anybody I 
know of in Maine that is any more entitled to 
this award than him. I am certainly pleased to Passed to Be Enacted . 
see this order go through. An Act to Protect Owners and Bona F.ide 

Thereupon, the Order received passage and Purchasers of Real Property from Unrecorded 
was sent up for concurrence. Mechanics' Liens and to Protect Them from 

April 2, 19761 ---- Double Payment to· Contractors and Sub-
Honorable Edwin H. Pert Finally Passed contractors (H.P. 2126) (L. D. 2274) (H. "A" H-

AUGUSTA_,MAlNE, 

Clerk of the House - Emergency Measure _ 1181, C. "A" H-1114) 
107th Legislature Resolve to Require the Department of Was reported by the Committee on Engrossed 
First Special Session Human Services to Reopen the Itinerant Office Bills as truly and strictly engrossed. 
Augusta, Maine in Belfast (H. P. 2269) (L. D. 2336) _ Mr. Mackel of Wells requested a r!Jll call 
Dear Mr. Pert: Was reported by the Committee on Engrossed vote. 

The President appointed the following Bills as truly and strictly engrossed. This being The SPEAKER: For the Chair to order a roll 
members of the Senate to the Committee of an emergency measure and a two-thirds vote of call, it must have the expressed desire of one 
Conference· on Bill, "An Act to_ Implement a the entire elected membership of the House be-_ fifth_ of the rne_mbers present and voting. All 
Central Licensing Division within the Depart- ing necessary, a total was taken. those desiring a roll call vote will vote yes; 
ment of Business Regulation" (H; P. 2153) (L. Thereupon, Mr. Finemore of Bridgewater re- those opposed will vote no. :. · 
D. 2294): quested a roll call vote. A vote of the House was taken, and more than 

CURTIS of Penobscot The SPEAKER: For the Chair to order a roll one fifth of the members present having expres-
CONLEY of Cumberland call, it must have the expressed desire of one sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
GRAHAM of Cumberland fifth of the members present and voting. All ordered. 

---·--~-----~~------,--~--Respectfully,T---those.. desiring~~rolLcall..Yote...w.ilLYQt.e_y_§.;~~--.The _SPEAK.ER: The_ penc!i!!L4Y~l~ ~'!--~~-
- ~i[l)_ed_: • those opposed will vote no. · passage to be enacted. All those in favor of ffii's 

HARRY-N. STARBR.ANCH' . A vote of the House was taken, and more than_ Bill being passed to be enacted will vote yes; · 
Secretary of the Senatel one fifth of the members present having expres- those opposed will vote no. 

The Communication was read and ordered sed _ a desire for a roll call, a roll call was _ . _ {tJ)L_L fALL __ --~ __ __ 
placed on file. ordered. , YEA - Albert, Ault, Bachrach, Ba_gley, "Eeti-, 

------ The SPEAKER:.The pending question is on nett; Berry, G. W.; Berry, P. P.; Berube, Birt, 
Non-Concurrent Matter final passage. This being an emergency Blodgett, Boudreau, Bowie, Bustin, Byers, Call, 
· Later Today Assigned measure. it requires a two-thirds vote of all the Carey; Carpenter, Carroll, Carter,. Chonko, 

· Bill "An Act to Clarify the Retirement elected members of the House. All. those in Churchill, Clark, Connolly; Cooney, Cote, Cox, 
Statutes" (Emergency) (H. P. 1860) (L. D. favor of this Resolve being finally passed will Curran. P.: Curran, R.; Curtis, Dam, Davies, 
20271 which was Passed to be Engrossed as vote ves: those opposed will ·vote no. Dow, Drigotas, Dudley, Durgin, Dyer, Farley, 
Amended bv Committee Amendment "A" (H- · ROLL CALL Farnham, Faucher, Fenlason, Finemore, 
11051 as Amended by House Amendment "B" . YEA - Albert, Bachrach. Bennett, Berube, Flanagan, Fraser, Garsoe, Goodwin, H:;· 
(H-1133), thereto. in the House on April 1, 1976. BirL Blodgett. Burns, Bustin, Carey, Goodwin. K.; Gould, Gray, Greenlaw, Hall, 

Came from the Senate. Passed to be Engros-. Carpenter. Carroll, Carter, Chonko, Clark, Cox, Henderson, Hennessey, Hewes; Higgins, Hinds, 
sed as Amended by Committee Amendment Curran. P.; Curran, R.; Curtis, Dam, Davies, Hobbins, -Hughes, Hunter, Hutchings, Im-
"A" (H-1105) as Amended by Senate Amend- Dow. Dirgotas, Farley, Faucher, Fenlason, monen, Ingegneri, Jackson, Jacque.s, Jalbert, 
ment "A" \S-511), thereto, in non-concurrence. Fine~ore, Flanaga!1. Fraser, Garsoe, Jensen, Joy~e_,__ Ki!!!Y...,_Kauffm_;m,_ __ KelleheL. 

In the House: Goodwm. H.: Goodwm. K.: Gould, Gray, Kelley, Kennedy. LaPointe, Laverty,. LeBlanc, 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the ~reenlaw, Hall, He~derson. Henn~ssey, Hob- Lewin, Littlefield,J..,izot~_,),~Jl, Lunt,._L:Y!!!!h,_ 

gt>ntlemun from York. Mr. Rolde. bms. Hughes. Hutchings. Ingegneri. Jacques. MacEachem, Mahany, Martin, A.: M.aXWeil, 
Mr. HOLDE: Mr. Spt'aker. I move this mat- Jalbt>rt, Jensen; Joyce, Kany, Kelleher. Kelley, McBreairty, McKernan, McMahon, Mills, 

ter be tabled one legislative day. Kennedy, LaPointe, Laverty, LeBlanc, Lewin, Miskavage, Mitchell, Morin, Morton, Mulkern, 
Subsequently, Mr. Rolde of York withdrew Lizotte, Lovell, Lunt, Lynch, MacEachern, Nadeau, Najarian, Norris, Palmer,. Pearson, 

his motion to table for one legislative day. Mackel, Mahany, Martin, A.; Martin, R.; Max- Pelosi, Perkins, T.; Peterson, P.; Peterson, T.; 
On motion of the same gentleman, tabled - well. McBreairty, McKernan, Mills, Pierce, Post, Powell, Quinn, Raymond, 

pending further consideration and later today Miskavage, Mitchell, Morin, Mulkern, Nadeau, Rideout, Rollins, Saunders, Shute, Silverman, 
assigned: Najarian, Norris, Palmer, Pearson, Pelosi, Snow, Snowe, Spencer, Sprowl, Strout, Stubbs, 

Mr. Kelleher of Bangor presented the follow­
ing Joint Order and moved its passage: (H. P. 
2285) 

WHEREAS. The, Legislature has learned of 
the Outstanding Achievement and Exceptional 

Peterson, P.; Peterson, T.; Pierce, Post, Talbot, Tarr, Teague, Theriault, -Tierney, 
Powell, Quinn, Rolde, Rollins, Saunders, Shute, Torrey, Tozier; Truman, Twitchell, Tyndale, 
Silverman, Smith, Snow, Spencer, Sprowl, Usher, Wagner,. Walker, Wilfong, Winship. 
Talbot. Theriault, Tierney, Tozier, Truman, NAY - Burns, Conners, Doak, Leonard, 
Twitchell, Tyndale, Usher, Walker, Winship, Lewis, Mackel, Perkins, S.; Rolde. 
The Speaker. -ABSENT - DeVane. Gauthier, Laffin, 
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MacLeod, Martin, R.; Peakes, Smith, Susi, 
Webber, 

Yes, 133; No, 8; Absent, 9. 
The SPEAKER: One hundred and thirty­

three having voted in the affirmative and eight 
in the negative, with nine being absent, the mo­
tion does prevail. , 

Signed by the Speaker and sent to the Senate. 

Enactor 
Later Today Assigned 

An Act Relating to the Effective Dates for 
School Lunch Programs and Occupational 
Safety and Health in Public Employment'(H. P. 
2207) (L. D. 2307) (C. "A" H-1106) 

Was reported by the Committee on Engrossed 
Bills as truly and strictly engrossed. 

On motion of Mr. Rolde of York, tabled 
pending passage to be enacted and later today 
assigned. 

An Act to Provide for a Line Budget 
Procedure for-All School Systems (H. P. 2208) 
\L. D. 2308) (C. "B" H-U51), H. "A" H-1184\ 

Was reported by the Com.mjttee on EQgrossed 
Bills as truly and strictly engrossed, passed to 
be enacted, signed by the Speaker and sent to 
the Senate. 

Enactor. 
Later Today Assigned 

Resolve, Authorizing the Governor to Create, 
Administer and Seek Funds for a Community 
Jobs Program for the· State of Maine (H. P. 
2165) (L. D. 2293) (S. "A" S-506, H. "A" H-1126) 

W~s reported by the Committee on Engrossed 
· Bills as truly al)d strictly engrossed. 

On motion of Mr. Palmer of' Nobleboro, 
tabled pending final passage and later today ~s-. 
signed. 

Orders of the Day 
The Chair laid before the House the first: 

tabled and today assigned matter: 
Bill "An Act to Reorganize the Standardiza-

tion Committee" (H. P. 2278) (L. D. 2339) · 
Tabled - April 2 by Mr'. Talbot of Portland. 
Pending - Passage to be Engrossed. 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

gentleman from Portland. Mr. Jerisen. 
Mr. JENSEN: Mr. Speaker, I am having an 

amendment prepared that is not yet finished 
and I would ask that somebody table this until 
later in today's session. . . , . 

Thereupon, on motion of Mr. Garsoe of 
Cumberland, tabled pending passage to be 
engrossed ·and later today assigned. 

The Chair laid before .the House the second 
tabled and today assigned matter: 

Bill "Al\ Act Repealing the Expungement 
Law. and Providing for the Control of Access to 
.and Disclosure of Criminal History Record In­
formation" (S. P. 773\ (L. D. 2326) 
· Tabled - April 2 by Mr; Rolde of York. 
Pending - Passage to be Engrossed. 
On motion of Mr. Talbot of Portland, tabled 

peIJding passage to be engrossed and later today 
assigned. · · 

The Chair laid before the House the fourth 
tabled and today assigned matter: 

Bill '.' An Act to Clarify Certain Provisions in 
the Education Laws" (Emergency) (S. P. 651), 
(L. D. 2056) - In Senate, Passed to be Engros­
sed as Amended by Committee Amendment 
"A'" (S-480) as Amended by Senate Amendment 
"A" (S-500), thereto, and. Senate Amendment 
"B'' (S-502) . . . 

Tabled - April 2 by Mr. Pe.akes of Dexter. 
Pending - Motion of Mr. Lynch of Livermore 

Falls that House Amendment "G" (H-1192) to 
Committee Amenclment "A" be Indefinitely 
Postponed. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Livermore Falls, Mr. Lynch. 

Mr, LYNCH: Mr. Speaker, I ask that my mo­
tion for indefinite postponement be withdrawn, 
and I would like to make a brief statement. 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Liver­
more Falls, Mr. Lynch, now withdraws his mo­
tion lo indefinitely postpone House Amendment 
"G'' to Committee Amendment "A". 

The gentleman may proceed: 
Mr. LYNCH: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 

Gentlemen of the House: The section that the 
Representative from Waterville, Mrs. Kany, 
has amended out of the Committee Amendment 
is a very substantive change iri the law and I 
think it could be more appropriately addressed 
at the next regular session with a public hear-
ing. . 

Thereupon, House Amendment "G" to Com­
mittee Amendment "A" was adopted. 

Senate Amendment ''A" to Committee 
Amendment "A" (S-500) was. read by the Clerk 
and adopted in concurrence .. 

Committee Amendment "A" as amended by 
Senate Amendment' "A" and House Amend­
ment "G" thereto was adopted in non­
concurrence. 
· Senate. Amendment "B" (S-502) was read by 
the Clerk and adopted in concurrence. 

Under suspension of the rules, the Bill was 
read the second time .. 

Mr. Farnham of Hampden offered House 
Amendment "A" and moved its adoption. 

.House Amendment "A" (H-1132) was read by 
the Clerk. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Hampden, Mr; Farnham. 

Mr. FARNHAM: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: This amendment 
takes care of a slight problem that exists in 
almost_ all school systems. It continues the. 
provision that there be 175 days of classroom, 
and then there is five more days, which makes 
180, which are designated as teacher workshop 
days. This has been very narrowly construed by 
the department and it is the intent of this 
amendment to broaden that definition slightly 
by adding to it that workshops could also in­
clude administrative meetings, parent-teacher 
conferences and other such teacher work ac­
tivities. This in no way limits or changes the 
law that there must be 175 dassroom days. I 
move its adoption. · · 

Thereupon, House Amendment "A" was 
adopted. 

Mr. Peterson of Caribou offered House 
Amendment "B" and moved its adoption, 

House.Amendment "B" (H-1173) was read by 
the Clerk. · 

The. SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Caribou, Mr, Peterson, 

Mr. PETERSON: Mr. Speaker and Members 
of the. House: This amendmens the Statement 
,or-Yact gives-tlie · fupufoflf. aiialit view of. 
the fact that we have quite a few people who are 
coming in from out of state with small children, 
it per mi ts the child to enroll in the 
kindergarten. The other part as far as first 
graders is taken care of. 

Thereupon, House Amendment "B" was 
adopted. 

Mr. Faucher of Solon offered House Amend­
ment "C" and mo~ its acloplfoo. - - . - . . . . - ·; 

House Amendment "C" (H-1189) was read by: 
the Clerk. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair. recognizes the1 

gentleman from Portland, Mr. Connolly. ' 
Mr, CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker, I wonder if· 

the Chair could give us a ruling on the ger­
maneness of this particular amendment? 

The SPEAKER: The Chair would call your 
attention to the Bill, which is L. D. 2056, on the 
secmd page, which would appear to be the sec-: 
ond page of your printed bill, Section 5 deals, 

with Section 221; Section 6 deals with 226. The 
amendment offered by the gentleman from 
Solon, Mr. Faucher, deals with a new section 
which would be added, which would be 225. The 
Chair would rule that since the amendment is 
something which is not covered in the bill and is 
a substantive change not having had a public 
hearing, the Chair would rule that House 
Amendment "C" is not germane. 

Mr. Connolly of Portland offered House 
Amendment "D" and moved its adoption. 

House Amendment "D" (H-1195) was read by 
the Clerk. 

The SPEA;KER: The Chair recog11izes the 
gentleman from Portland, Mr. Connolly. 

Mr .. CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: Very briefly, there is 
a section in this bill that deals with the 
authorization to suspend a student for up to ten 
days. What this amendment does is add another 
sentence that says, "When a student is 
suspended, the school committee will establish 
rules and regulations so that that suspended stu­
dent can make up the work once he returns to 
school." Sometimes as it happens now, when a 
student is suspended from .school he 
'!uto"}f1}chally •. i,:ec!!ti\'.:flthisf~ili11g.w,,.~_e_tfor ~~ed 
time u1a• e IS OU ' CIJIU amenwuen wow, 
insure .that he would at least have the oppor­
tunity to make. up the work while .he is• 
suspended. · 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Old Town, Mr. Pearson. 

Mr. PEARSON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies. and 
Gentlemen of the House: This amendment 
presented by the gentleman from Portland, Mr. 
Connolly, is, I think; a matter that should more 
properly be in the hands of local-school boards. 
What it says is that if you are suspended from 
school for a certain offense, when you come 
back, you can make up all your work. I am not 
saying that that is bad, I am not saying that is 
good, I am just saying that in certain instances, 
dealing with certain students, this may appar to 
them, and may indeed be, simply a vacation. 
You tell them they are out of school for ten 
days, they go out for ten days, come back to. 
make up their work, and they have had a two-' 
week vacation. 

In other students that may not apply. I think 
that this amendment should be defeated and I 
would. ask for a divison on this because it should 
be in the hands of local school boards; · 

The SPEAKER: 'The · Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Portland, Mr. Connolly. 

Mr. CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I would call your at­
tention·and the attention of the Representative 
from Old Town to the last sentence of the 
amendment where it says "the completion of 
this work shall be subject to reasonable 
schedules established by the school committee 
or school. directors." · 

In trying to get support for this amendment, 
one of the people I spoke to was the House 
Chairman of the Educa.tion . Committee, Mr. 
Lynch, and his concern with the amendment 
was that it would place an unnecessary burden · 
on teachers, that they would have to stay after 
school and stay with children who had to make 
up the work. The bill clearly spells out that the 
school board or the school directors will be the 
ones that will establish the rules and regula0 

tions.. .. · 
When a kid is suspended from school, that 

mililii'f"autorrialically mean that lie. 1S gomg 
to receive a failing grade. If the kid is going to 
receive a failing grade, then what is his point in 
coming back to school for the rest of that school 
year. He· might just as well drop out, and if 
some people in this House would have their 
wav. then he would be sent to the Bov's Train­
ing' Center. It seems to me that the kids ought toi 
.be given the opportunity to make up the work,l 

I 



938 LEGISLATIVE RECORD - HOUSE, - APRIL 5, 1976 

and if in fad a kid sees a suspension .as just a I am concerned about the> number of students This House, in rejecting that proposal to send 
vacation, I don't think he would make the effort we are losing, and the idea is, of eourse, the bot- kids lo lhe Boy's Training Center, said, we are 
to make up the work. Bul at least this amend- tom line is to educate. If they want to put the not sure what the answer is, but that surely is 
ment would allow that to happen and leave it in student out of school, if they want to expel him, not the answer, and this is one small attempt to 
the hands of the school committee or school if they want to flunk him, then let them expel begin to deal with the dropout situation. 
directors. It is a decent amendment and I hope him for the rest of the year, don't expel him for It is a very reasonable amendment. A kid who 
you vote to support it. a week or two weeks under the guise that they throws bricks through the window, a kid who 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the know the person won't be able to come back and gets in fights all the time, a kid who Is con-
gentlewoman from Madison, Mrs. Berry. matriculate to that year and will flunk and will sid~red a nuis,mc~ in sc_hoo_l,thfiliobhably, if_}'()!l 

Mrs. BERRY: Mr. Speaker and Members of spend an extra year in the system. I think that are right in your opinions aooo , e lS nofgo-
theHouse: i would like to iiicjiiind1ow- tlie ·sec-: is wrong and I think this amendment makes an ing to take the time nor effort to stay after 
ond part of this would work if in the .first part' honest attempt to meet everybody's criticism school or do whatever he has to do to make up 
it says "Any student suspended shall", it of it, and do away with that very problem. the work. But· ~t le1!~t give the ki~ who are. 
doesn't say "may." So it would seem to me that The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 'suspeitaoo The figfilto iruiKe uplJie wora irlliey 
this would be. mandatory. . gentleman from Wells, Mr. Mackel. want to. Doh't consider him a failure just 

The SPEAKER: The Chair. recognizes the Mr. MACKEL: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and because he has been suspended for ten days. It 
gentlewoman from Auburn, Mrs. Lewis. Gentlemen of the House: I don't know if there is is a reasonable amendment and I wish. you 

Mrs. LEWIS: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and a maximum now to which a student could be ex- would support it. . 
Gentlemen of tlie House: I hopeyotiwill sup- - pelled m terms- oCnumbers~,r days'. buf lhls - The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
port Mr. Connolly's amendment. We are having does fix a maximum_,_as I read it, of ten da_ys for gentlewoman from Old Orchard Beach, Mrs. 
quite a lot of trouble in this state with children infraction of the schoor riiles-·on- whicli. a -stti- Morin. 
who are being suspended and dropping out of dent could be expelled. I do believe that here in' Mrs. MORIN; Mr. Speaker, I would ask a 
school, and I think anything that we can do to the legislature we are interferring with the question of Mr. Connolly through the Chair. 
help these children to be able to complete their prerogatives of a school board or school com- Would it. be possible to have it that they could 
school work, we should do, and I hope you will mittee, and I agree wholeheartedly with Mr. make up the work once and if they get 
support this amendment. Pe11rson on this and Mr. Fenlason, I don't think suspended again for the ten days for whatever, 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the -this thing should be enacted. I thinltwe-shoiild · · the,,,-w-ouldn't otfallowed·to? ___ -----
gentleman from Danforth, Mr. Fenlason. allow some semblance of control to the school The SPEAKER:. The gentlewoman from Old 

Mr. FENLASON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and boards, some responslbllity · to-lliem, · and-nol Orchard Beach, Mrs. Morin, has posed a ques-
Gentlemen of the House: I hope that this attempt to dictate from this level. in Augusta 'tion through the Chair to the gentleman from 
amendment will be defeated. I second very - how every decision will be made at that level. Portland, Mr. Connolly, who may answer if he 
much the remarks of tlie gentleman from Old I think we should indefinitely postpone this. so desires. · · · 
Town, Mr. Pearson, that this amenµment would The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the The Chair rec.ognizes that gentleman. 
allow a free vacation for a student who has been gentleman from Portland, Mr. Connolly. .. Mr. CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker, in answer to 
suspended for a violation of school rules or for Mr. CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker and Members the question, I. would just say. that the last 
damage or vandalism, and it would merely say of the House: For your· edification and . the sentence of the amendment covers that. The 
that if a student decided to throw a brick edification of the gentleman from Wells, Mr. ·completion of thfs worlcsnalf lie siilijecf to 
through a window, he could be suspended, he Mackel, I would point out that the bill, as writ- reasonable schedules established by the school 
could say to the principal. okay principal, that ten, withput this amendment, already has the committee or sch,ool directors. The school com-
is fine, I will come back in five days, or six first sentence in it, the sentence that says "up mittees, as I interpret this amendment, would 
days, or whatever, at that time you must to a maximum of ten days." ffwe defeat that have the right to make that kind of decision, 
provide me with free. tutoririg so that I can amendment, the ten days will still be in the Jaw. The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
make this up. I ask you, if this happens, who is The purpose of thi!t amendment is, it changes a gentleman from Old Town, Mr. Pearson: 
being punished? I suspect that maybe the punctuation mark in the first sentence, it Mr, _PEARSON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
teachers are. . changes a semicolon to a period after the word Gentlemen of the House: You are not talking in 

I also would call your attention. to this pos- "rules." Then it adds the second sentence. So here about just the simple student tliat makes a 
sibility. If this fa made a law and if it is man- whether or not this amendment passes, there wise remark in class; Surely that type of a 
datory for te~chers to make up this work,. pret- still is %oi~g to be a ma~imu~ of te!l days' pers?n would be allowed to i_nake up their work, 
ty soon, withm a year or two, you are gomg to suspens10n m the law as written m the bill now._ but 1t covei:s a~l _sorts of different events that 
have thµt incorporated into negotiations and the . The SPEAKER: The pending question is on may transpire m_ a scho~l. . . 

·-- -- teacner~wiln1e<1sking-forpaY'forteachingthe~- the-motion- oMhe-gentleman~ from-Danforth, -· · ~ F'or~example,m-my-1Im1ted,,eighLyears. of-~~-~ 
same material twice. . Mr. Fenlason, that House Amendment "D" be teachmg, I have seen people pull fixtures out of 
. I think this is a bad amendment and I would indefinitely postponed .. All in favor of. that mo- the wall in the boY,'s r.<19m and_JJ1~ve -~een -:-

move for indefinite postponement if it has not tion will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. •there Wa& a case 111 one orl.he sclioolsJlial; I 
been done. A vote of the House was taken. taught of a kid exposing himself in front of girls 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Dan- · Whereupon, Mr. Norris of Brewer requested and that sort of ~bing. Now, w~at are you going 
forth Mr. Fenlason. moves the indefinite post- a roll call vote.· . . to do, are you gomg to ~ay to him, ~ell, ten days 

~ent of House Amendment "D" · The SPEAKER: For the Chair to order a roll you are out, you are gomg on vacation and when 
po;:e Chair recognizes the gentle~an from c_all. it must have the expressed desir~ of one you get_ ba<:;k yo!1 can make up your work and 
Br wer Mr Norris · fifth of the members present and votmg. All everythmg 1s gomg to be the same? 

_e . ' . · · . . . _ those desiring a roll call vote will vote yes; The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
Mr. NORRIS: Mr. Spealrnr. Ladies ancf those opposed will vote no. . gentlewoman from Freeport, Mrs. Clark. 

Gentlemen of the House: I find mysel! on the A vote of the House was taken, and more than - Mrs:cr:ARK: Mr~-Speaker, Men and Women 
side of the good woman from Auburn this morn- one fifth of the members present having expres- of the House: I supportindefinite postponement 
ing, Mrs. Lewis, 11nd my friend from Portland, sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was of this amendment before us, and I would like to 
Mr. Connolly, and I would submit that if a st~- ordered. share with you some of my reasons. First of all, 
dent is expelled for two _weeks o~ one week, it The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the we all. know that suspensions are not. idly 
would be some extra pumshment 1f they have to gentleman from Portland, Mr. Connolly. handed out by the administrators and school 
take the extra time to make up the work. I hope Mr. CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker and Members boards of local school units in this state. 
and pray that our school ~ystems_ are structured of the House: I would make just one final pitch. Suspensions are the last resort, only after 
in.the very end, at the bottom lme, as _we say, We had a bill before us last session and there repetitive infractions. of the school rules and 
for the students, and I would hope that it would was an amendment that wa~ ruled not germane after individualized conferences with the ad-
be punishment enough if they had to double up this session that said if a kid was a h_aqitu.al ministrators and/or the school personnel in-
their effort when they ~ame back to m3:ke_ it up, truant, ·he should. lie-sent To the Boy's Training volved. . . . . . . ·. 
that that would be pumshment enough m _1tsel1, Center, AlthOugn the other body supported that . Nothing precludes a school unit in this state 

I am concerned, as some of the people m this point of view, this House overwhelmingly re- today from allowing students who have been 
House are, with the n~m~er of students that. a.re jected that and said that they didn't feel that a suspended from .making up work if that work is 
being suspended. which 1s SUJ?posedly a mmor kid should be sent · to an institution for going to determine whether or not that student 
pu!}ishment, · a~d n~t re_tu~nmg. lCl._ sc~oo!: I_ something that if you or I did would not be con- eventually passes or fails. Those decisions are 
ibelleve that thB;t 1S getting to frlgh~ proporlions; sidered to be a crime. But if- this kind of an IT!QI.e frefl!!..el!tly today than ever befortln-
m even~ it does structure a little more work on amendment isn't passed. if you don't allow kids. dividualized. and to dictate from Augusta that; 
•the establishment, or ?n the school sbuc~ as we once they are suspended from school. to at least all students. all of them, without exception, will 
:would call It, that ~y under the negotiations~ be able to make up the work that they have mis- be allowed to make up their work after they 
;the_waythatblllsare~fun<Jed. theyprobablywill: sed if they want to, then you are just going to have been suspended is to violate that theory 
loo compensate«;l for it very well.. continue to contribute to the dropout situation. and premise which we as members of this 
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:;prcial sPssion havl! bcrn advocating, and lhal 
is lol'al control. 

The 8l'l<~Al(l<:H. The Chair recognizes lhe 
gcnllcman from Bangor. Mr. lni;:rgneri. 

Mr. INOEGNEHI: Mr. Speaker. Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the Bouse: I would urge you not 
to support the motion to indefinitely postpone 
this amendment. Having been a member of a 
school board for four years, I can tell you that a 
school committee has enough authority, enough 
latitude, to act not in a vindictive manner but in 
a manner which would motivate a student to 
continue his education. 

I look upon a suspension that does not give the 
student any opportunity whatsoever to catch up 
with the students who remained in class while 
he was suspended a short-ended view. You 
could almostsay that this would be indefinitely 
postponing rehabilitation, that is what it would 
amount to . 
. ga_~y 2z:g_trl were to be sus~!!.de.d for ~O!!l!) 
kind of a prank or even for something a little bit 
more serious and then, after ten days, were not 
1<> be given any opportunity to catch up, that boy 
·or girT wolild Ia1r1iito-ailofnernoslile atmuae; 
again probably provoking another suspens10n, 
and he would get this ad infinitum. Look at the 
history. of the dropouts and you would see that 
_these: dropouts were the ones who thought, 
rightfully or without justification, that they had 
bee~ picked upon and they begin to build up a 
feeling of resentment, a feeling that they are re­
jected, and this feeling of rejection makes them 
get-to the attitude where they will not cooperate 
with the "teachers, they will not be motivated to 

· try to gel an_ education .. 
You say that if they are permitted to catch up 

by extra work. now mind you, that is what it 
amounts to, it is going to amount to extra effort 
on their part to catch up, and that is no as­
surance that they have caught up. You must 
remember that a great deal of education de­
pends on being present when a discussion is 
held. These children who are. barred from the 
school for ten. days lose that valuable discus­
sion, the interplay between students and the 
collective discussions. They lose that, and this 
i~ the kind of stuff that ~ermits them to learn. 
You know, Anatole· Fra!ice-saiifyoii" afd nof get, 
an educat10n unless you got some enjoyment.· 
He said, one learns only by one's enjoyment of 
what is being taught; and these kids have been 
deprived of a great deal of that discussion. They 
already are a couple of steps behind, and when 
you bar thein from any attempt to catch up, 
they are going to fall three and four steps 
behind. . . . 

If you want to make chronic dropouts, if you 
want to start that kid on the. way to Boy's Train­
ing C~nter and then on the way to Windham and 
so forth. ha,•ing been a parole officer iii my 
yolmger days. I can tell you that the beginning 
of that horrible education often started in the 
schQOl where there was a harsh punishment 
given out for a childhood prank. I say to you, if 
you must err. err on the side of the angels, and 
in this particular case, I think Representative 
Connolly is definitely with the angels. · 

The SPEKAER: The Chair. recognizes the 
gentleman from Cumberland, Mr. Garsoe. 

Mr. GAHSOE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies a~d 
Gentlemen of. the House:. I am supporting the 
indefinite postponement of this measure and I 
think Wf: are falling for a c~ncept that we get 
.t:i:.~ppedm all tog .C!H~n. that..!!_we don't say it is 
:gomg to happen, it doesn't happen.--· ·--, 

We - just heard the. gentleman from Bangor 
stop just. short of Thomaston for anyone who 
gets suspended from school. I want you to know 
that in my experience. the teachers weren't 
vicious. the administrators weren't sadists, 
school boards did not regard their function as 
keeping kids out of school. My experience has 

b(•t•n thal in the suspPnsions I have been aware 
of, llwy were em·ourai;:ed and proeedures were 
dPVl•lopPd for Uwm to keep up with their work 
durini:: tlw suspension. They weren't put in lim­
bo. thrv weren't frozen, so I think unless you 
haw iwrsonal knowledge· that your school 
board is made up in the way that has been 
described here today. you should go along with 
indefinite postponement. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Portland, Mr. Joyce. 

Mr. JOYCE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I urge you to vote 
against indefinite postponement. I guess the 
whole name of the game here is, let's keep 
these kids out of the criminal justice system, 
let's keep them in the schools. I think there has 
been some good arguments here. 

We heard the cry many years ago from Boys 
Town. Father Flannigan said, I have never met 
a bad boy. For the last two years, from 
Representative Flanagan I have heard, I have 
never met a bad boy, and he was many years in 
the field of education. 

1 just feel -that you have .. gofto give. these kias 
something to shoot for, anct I don't think this is 
an unreasonable amendment. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Brewer, Mr. Norris. 

Mr. NORRIS: Mr. Speaker and Members of 
the House: l think this comes right back to an 
issue, and I am amazed this morning to see 
some people from the education. community 
that would take a stand-against this amend­
ment. Thesll are the very people that through 
their influence, and probably rightfully so, are 
spending extra millions of dollars every year in 
the State of Maine on special education. We are 
trying to help the people that have learning dif­
ficulties, whether they be physical or whether 
they be. mental or whether they be from at­
titude. These very people want us to spend ex­
tra. millions of dolla.rs a11d _\'I~ ar~ willing.Jg. do 
it, but these same people don't want to allow a 
child who has been suspended from school to 
make up his work so he can continue on in the 
mainstream_ of the system. I think this is out­
rageous. 

My Lord, what are we here for?. What is the 
system for? What is the system for? We spend 
millions of dollars to address ourselves to the 
problems of individuals and then something like 
this comes along and a good part of the educa­
tion community says, no, you can't do it, it is 
impossible, it _is too much work. They will be 
compensated, you can bet your sweet life on 
that, when it comes _to collective bargaining. If 
they have to work three hours extra, they will 
come in and they will get the money and we will 
be willing to pay for it. So let's. this morning, 
vote against the indefinite postponement of this 
amendment and address ourselves to that small · 
percentage of the youngsters that need help,and 
we are the people that can give it to them. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Freeport, Mrs. Clark. 

Mrs. CLARK: Mr. Speaker, Men and Women 
of the House: While I don't wish to dignify the 
remarks of the gentleman from Brewer, Mr. 
Norris. I would like to remind you that nothing 
as of today precludes young people who are 
suspended in this state from making up their 
work. That issue is . determined by the ad­
ministrators and school directors of local 
school units and each case is individualized; I 
suggest we leave that decision individualized 
locally. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes fhe 
gentleman from Winthrop, Mr. Bagley. 

Gen
Mflr,._. BAGfI,thEY:H Mr .. fu>eaker,.___!-!i_c!~es~-~~ 

ernen o e ouse: l spent 4.6 years 111 u_... 
school business, and I don't know of a case 
where a kid wasn't allowed to make up work if 
he wanted to. I think the important thittg is that 

· we helped people make up work ·hours after -hours, 
and we did it without any extra compensation, but we 
didn't want to be told that we had to. We wanted to do 
it hft•ause we thought it was our duty. I think that · 
that is still true. I don'I believe there arc kids being 
refused a chance to make up work at the present 
time, and it seems to me that it is absolutely unneces­
sary. 

The SPEAKER: A roll call has been ordered. 
The pending question is on the motion of the 
gentleman from Danforth, Mr. Fenlason, that 
House Amendment "D" be indefinitely post­
poned. All in favor of that motion will vote yes; 
those opposed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL 
YEA-Albert, Ault, Bagley, Bennett, Berry, 

G. W.; Berube, Birt, Blodgett, Boudreau, 
Bowie, Bustin, Call, Carey, Carpenter, Chonko, 
Churchill, Clark, Conners, Cooney, Cote, Cox, 
Curran, P.; Curtis, Dam, Doak, Drigotas, 
Dudley, Durgin, Dyer, Fenlason, Fraser, Gar­
soe, Goodwin, K.; Gould, Gray, Greenlaw, 
Hall, Hennessey, Hewes, Higgins, Hinds, 
Hunter, Hutchings, Immonen, Jackson, Jalbert, 
Kauffman, Kelley, Kennedy, Laverty, LeBlanc, 
Leonard, Lewin, Littlefield, Lizotte, Lovell, 
Lunt, Lynch, Mackel, Mahany, Martin, A.; 
Martin, R.: McBreairty, McMahon, Mills, 
Morin, Morton, Mulkern, Palmer, Pearson, 
Perkins, S.: Perkins. T.; Peterson, P.; Pierce, 
Post. Powell. Raymond, Rideout, Rollins, 
Shute, Silverman, Snow, Snowe, · Spencer, 
Sprowl, Strout, Stubbs, Susi; Tarr, Teague, 
Theriault, Tozier. Twitchen, Tyndale, Walker, 
Winship. 

NAY - Bachrach, Berry, P. P.; Burns, 
Byers. Carroll. Carter, Connolly, Curran. R.: 
Davies. Dow, Farley, Farnham;. Faucher, 
Finemore, flanagan, Goodwin, H.; Henderson, 
H_obbins. Hughes, Ingegneri, Jacques, Jensen, 
Joyce, Kany,. Kelleher, Laffin, LaPointe, 
Lewis. MacEachern. Maxwell, McKernan, 
Miskavag~, · Mitchell, Nadeau, Najarian, 
Norris, Pelosi, Quinn, Rolde; Saunders, Talbot, 
Tierney, '.forrey, Truman, Usher, Wagner, 

_ Wilfone: . _ . . _ _ ·-· 
ABSENT -:-- DeVane, Gauthier, MacLeod, 

Peakes, Peterson, T.; Smith, Webber. 
. Yes, 96; No, 47; Absent, 7. 
The SPEAKER: Ninety-six having voted in 

the affirmative and forty-seven in the negative-, 
with seven being absent, the motion• does 
prevail. 

Thereupon, the Bill was passed to be engros­
sed as amended by· Committee Amendment 
"A'' as amended House.Amendment "E" and 
"G" and Senate Amendment "A" thereto and 
House Amendment "A" and "B" and Senate 
Amendment "B" in non-concurrence and sent 
up for concurrence. 

-----
The Chair laid before the House the fourth 

tabled· and today assigned matter: 
An Act Correcting Errors and lnconsistenceis 

-iii Motor Vehicle Related Laws (Emergency) 
rH. P. 2270> (L. D. 2337) . 

Tabled - April 2 by Mr. _Palmer of 
Nobleboro. . 

Pending ~ Passage to be Enacted. 
On motion of Mr. Rolde of York. retabled 

pending Qassage to .be enacted and later today 
assigned. 

On motion of Mr. Goodwin of South Berwick, 
the House reconsidered its action whereby An 
Act Providing for Protective and Supportive 
'Services for Mentally Retarded Persons (H.P. 
2069) (1. D. 2239) (S. "A" S-499, C. "A" H-1118) 
was passed to be enacted. 

On motion of the same gentleman, tabled 
pending passage to be enacted and later today 
assigned. 

On motion of Mr. Rolde of York, the House 
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voted to lake from the table the fourth tabkd 
and unassigned matter; 

Bill "An Act lo Revise the Statutes Concern­
ing Alcoholic Beverages" !H. P. 2223) (L. D. 
2311) . 

Tabled - March 24 by Mr: Rolde of York. 
Pending - Passage to be Engrossed as 

amended by House Amendments "A" (H-1048), 
"B" {H-1062), "C" (H-1066) "E'' (H-1078), "F" 
(H-10861, "G" {H-10371 

,-The SPEAKER:- 'the Chair recognizes the· 
·gentleman from Jay, Mr. Maxwell .. _ . _ , 

Mr. MAXWELL: Mr. Speaker and Members 
of the House: There are two or three amend­
ments to be offered and apparently the one that 
was going to be offered first, the gentleman is 
not in his seat, so I will offer mine. 

Thereupon,· Mr. Maxwell of Jay offered. 
House Amendment '' J'' and moved its adoption. 

House Amendment "J" (H-1113) was read by 
·the Clerk. · . 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman may 
proceed. 

Mr. MAXWELL: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: Actually, what this 
does;-the intent or-this amertdmenfi:f to remove 
provisions of the bottle clubs from the bill. It 
takes out in the different parts of the bill 
anything having to do with bottle _clubs. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Anson, Mr. Burns. 

Mr, BURNS:. Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: Does this bar the bot­
tle clubs. by removing this. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair would advise the 
gentleman that some time ago the Chair ruled · 
that the bill as it came out of committee was 
;xif" germane and. iri violation of Rule ~- This. 
amendment is being offered pursuant to that 
ruling. · 

Thereupon, House Amendment "J" was 
adopted. _ · -

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Waterville, Mr. Pierce. 

Mr. PIERCE: Mr, Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I would like to make it 
clear that I speak today not for the Liquor Com­
mittee on this particular amendment, but I 
would like to speak as a member of the Liquor 
Committee.- --- - - ~ - -- - -- · -- -- :. ---

A couple of weeks ago when this bill was first 
offered, you heard a motion by the good 
gentleman from St. Agatha pursuant to whether 
.or not this was a germane portion of the bill. 
This particular motion, I believe, in the two 
years since I have been here. is unprecedented, 
thi,s type ofQne, an_d _th~ i:_u_l_h1g_by_!I!~ ~haii:_ wa~ 
that we could not mcorporate this particitlar 
part of the bill in our overall study. I do feel 
strongly enough about this so that I do just want 
to at least put a few words on the _record about 
the background of this amendment and how I do 
feel about it. 

The SPEAKER: The.Chair would advise the 
gentleman that the matter is not before this 
bodv, The Chair has ruled on that and the mat­
ter of the issue of the bottle clubs is not before 
this body and the gentleman may not proceed. 

Thereupon. on motion of Mr. Pierce of Water­
ville, the House reconsidered its action where­
by House Amendment "J" was adopted. 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman may now 
proceed. 

Mr. PIERCE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: As I was saying, the 
gentleman obviously did not approve of this sec­
tion of the bill. and that is quite understandable. 
I am, however, sorry that he did not come -
before the Liquor Committee at 'the public hear­
ing to tell us of his concerns so that we could do 
something to improve it if he felt it should be or 

J~-~Ji-iill~~~Je~g_~~ffi£.!§.~f: 

hims,,Jf and on this floor we could have discus­
sed !hp merils of the amendment. but I think he 
well kn<'w how I his House felt about this section 
of the bill and that it. overwhelmingly. I think. 
supported having this in our omnibus liquor bill. 
Rut each of us must address legislation in his 
own way, and if he felt that this was the manner 
in which he wanted to address t_his particular is­
sue. then that has to be his decision. 
. I know this is not the first ruling of such a 

nature that the Chair has made and I certainly 
would like to go on record as saying that I think 
the Speaker has usually made exceBent 
decisions: however, I want' it Very clear on the 
record that I think this particular decisioQ was 
out of order. 

I would like to read into the record part of the 
·study order which ordered the Liquor Control 
Committee to study this particular issue. 

"Ordered, the ·Senate concurring, that the 
Legislative Council be authorized that the Joint 

· Standing Committee on Liquor Control to study 
procedures, regulations and statutes governing 
the issuance of liquor licenses and the qualifica­
tions of Hquor licensees: and be it further 

"Ordered, that the Council report the results 
of its findings fogetlfer witlf anf-pfoposed 
recommendations and necessary implementing 
legislation by the next special or regular ses~ 
sion of the legislature." · . _ . 

I think we have seen many instances in this 
. two years, and in this special session, espedal­
ly, where bills came before us merely because 
certain people wanted them here, whether they . 
be here rightly or wrongly, and I think this is an 
instance where a certain bill isn't going to be 
here for the same reason, because certain peo­
ple didn't want it here, but I don't think it is 
right: We can discuss technicalities and seman­
tics and so forth or whatever we want, why cer­
tain bills are here or· why they are not, but I 
think this one is politics pure and simple. • , 

I am sorry to see a good piece of lerislation 
fall victim fo politics in this manner. I t ink this 
provision of the bill was a good one, i had. the 
support of all the good bottle club owners in the 
state. and I am sorry that by taking this provi­
sion out we have to lose $20,000 worth of 
revenue for the State of Maine, but I_ am sure 
that these 4 or 5 percent of the bad bottle club 

· owners-in-the-State-of-Maine--will-be-delighted••· 
with our action today. Certainly the ones that 
stay open until four, five or six o'clock in the 
morning can now continue to do so, but I don't · 
think that the best interest of the people of the· 
State of Maine were served by us deleting this 
particular section of the bill. 

To fight this or to prolong this any further 
certain_ly does no one any good, and l_don'_t plan 
to do that. I just did want. to make these 
remarks for the record so it was very clear 
where I_ stood on this matter, and I felt very 
strongly that we should have incorporated this 
in our overall.study._Now. since we have recon­
sidered; I will recommend that we do adopt this 
amendment. 

Thereupon. House Amendment "J" was 
adopted. · - _ · · 

Mr. Lizotte of Biddeford offered. Hou-se 
Amendment '_'H'' and moved its adoption. 

House Amendment ''H'' (H-1094) was read by 
the Clerk. . 

The. SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Sglo_n, Mr. Faucher._ . 

Mr. FAUCHER: Mr. Spealter, could 1lie 
gentleman from Biddeford, Mr. Lizotte, explain 
this amendment? I can't find it and I would like 
to know what it is. _ 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Solon, 
Ml'.. Faucher, has posed a question through the 
C.bJ!ir to the gentleman from Biddeford, Mr. 
Lizotte, who may answer if he -S()--a~~ 
the Chair would recognize that gentleman. 

Mr. LIZOTTE: Mr .. Speaker, Ladies and 

C:C'nllemen of the House: The only thing that 
lhis amendment does. it puts back for the 
employees. for the commissioner when he in­
spects the applications. it is not only up to the 
commissioner but also up to the Liquor Com­
mission. Thev have a chance to look over the 
applications for the employees for the State Li­
quor Commission. 

Thereupon, House Amendment "H" was 
adopted. · 

Mr. Wilfong of~tow offered House Amend-
ment "I" and·moved.._i_ts adoption. -

House Amendment "F (H-1108) was read by 
the Clerk. "'--..______ . 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes -the 
gentleman from Stow, _Mr. Wilfong. 

Mr. WILFONG: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
- Gentlemen-of the House: What this does is · 

originally the committee was going to report 
out an increase in the beer licenses for small 
stores of $100 and they opted to knock that price 
off $75. What this amendment does, it knocks 
the additional $25 off and reinstates it to its pre­
sent level of $100 for a malt beer license. I do 
this for several reasons, but the two most im­
portant- being-that · small stores·-and·· small -
businesses are under enough pressure from in­
creased costs and so- forth. I see no reason for 
increasing their costs further by the state, and 
if the liquor control people can do without the 
other $75 that they had originally intended to 
place upon it, I feel that they can do without 
this. -

This increase harms my district especially, 
becuase I live right on the border next to New 
Hampshire where they have cheaper liquor 
costs in the first place, and I can't ·see raising 
the price of the liquor license another $25: So I 
would ask that you support my amendment. 

'rhe SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes tne 
gentleman from Waterville, Mr. Pierce. 

Mr: PIERCE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
'Gentlemen of the House: I think there have. 
been 10 amendments proposed on· this par­
ticular piece of legislation and eight of them the 
Liquor Control Committee has felt that we 
should go along with. Some we liked more than 
others, but we could live with them. Certainly 
this .is the.second one, tl]a_Lwe keL very _definite­
ly that we can't live with. 

The license fees were the most difficult 
aspect of this whole situation and bill which we 
did discuss, and I am sure that doesn't surprise 
any of you. When you get to discussing money, 
·that is when the fight starts. · _ 
·· We did consider all the license fees, we com­
bined some, we _eliminated some, we_ tried to 
streamline the fees, and I would like to_ tell you 
what the license fees were before .ind what they 
are now. 

When this license was first established back 
in 193!, for a malt li_g_uor license it was $100; it is 
still that today.--We ·-origmally had "iliooglitf.o­
bring that up to ~ to make it equal with a wine 
license for off-premises sales. We then found, as we 
got into our disrussions more and more, by shifting 
other liceru;es and by cutting them as much as we 
coold, we were able to lower the wine lic:ense and the 
off-premise malt liquor license S() that stores that 
have both licernes now, which is close to half the 
stores in the state, actually will receive a $50 overall 
deduction. In other words, both these lit'el!Ses willnow 
be $125, for a total of $2')(), instead of one being $100 
and the other being ~. for a total of $:DI. · 

If you-ask any member on· the Ligl!9.rJ::ontrol 
. IComirutlee; they willprobably tell you tl!at they 
are not happy with the liquor license fees, and I 
am not happy with all of them either, but I think 
also, if you ask any of us, are they better th1m 
they were before, and I am sure that most of us 
or all of us will tell you that, yes, we think they 
are. 
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·· 1 think I can speak for the committee as a 
whole in defending this total license package. 
You can have people start amending it for a 
license per store, lower it here, for a hotel 
license to be lowered there, for a club license 
here, and what you do, obviously, is yo_u des_tr:.QY. 
the whole package. And if ever there was a com­
m1 ttee amendment, or a l'Ommiltee SC'l'lion of a 
bill which was really hammered out long and 
hard to get all of us lo agree on it, it was this 
section of the bill, and it really was done in the 
truest sense of compromise. So, I would ask you 
not to support this amendment and I would now 
move the indefinite postponement. 

The SPEAKER; The gentleman from Water­
ville, Mr. Pierce, has moved. that House 
Amendment "I" be indefinitely postponed. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Stow, Mr. Wilfong. 

Mr. WILFONG: Mr. Speaker, I request a 
division, please. 

The SPEAKER:_ The _ Chair recognizes_ the 
gentleman from Windham, Mr. Peterson. 

Mr. PETERSON: Mr. Speaker, Men and 
Women of the House: It concerns me today that 
the.motion of indefinite postponement is before 
us on this amendment. It seems to me that we 
had the discussion on solid waste where we 
were concerned with small stores; Mama and 
Papa stores being able to be viable. Well, I 
think what we are going to do, we are going to 
put them out of business by licensing them to 
death. By increasing the fee only $25 may not 
sound like much, but the overhead that these 
small stores have had to undergo during these 
inflationary times is terrific and I think that in­
definite postponement of this amendment is the 
wrong motion. I think we should adopt it. 

There are a lot of stores in my community 
that sold wine for a brief time but who do not 
sell wine now because of the high fee - $200, 
and they don't need the beer license fee to go up 
higher. It just means that more and more of 
your small stores are going to even_tually end up 
going out of business because we are going to in~ 
cniase their license fees to that they will be un­
able to pay them, I hope that we don't go along 
with the indefinite postponement motion. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
geritleiriim from Jay; Mf:-Naxwe!L - - - - - . . .. 

Mr. MAXWELL: Mr. Speaker; Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I don't think the 
gentleman understood exacUy what. we had 
done. We have lowered the wine fee from $200 
down to $125. The original move was to set this 
the same as the wine, at $200,but we found-that 
by juggling some of the other license fees 
around, we could come out with $125 for malt 
beverages, $125 for wine, and this perhaps could 
cause many of these other smaller. stor_es to 
license for wine. We believe it would be a 
definite increase. · · 

The. SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
,gentleman from Standisn,Mr--:-8pencE!i. . · 

Mr. SPENCER: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and· 
Gentlemen of the House: it seems to me that 
this legislature. by passing the bottle bill. is im­
posing a very heavy burden on all of these small 
ston's, 11nd I think that in the interest of anv 
kind of good will among those store owners, 
that we would make a serious mistake to re-­
quire them to take back returnable bottles and 
increase their fees at the same time. So I would 
urge you to vote again~1Jndefm_jte__po~tpon!!­
ment, and if there has to be an increase, perhaps it' 
could be done at a later session. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Blue .I'!i!L Mr. P.erkins. 

Mr. PERKINS: Mr. Speaker, Ladies ana· 
Gentlemen of the House: I don't believe there 
are many more whose districts include more 
Mama and Papa stores than mine. Therefore, I 
was verv concerned with their livelihood when 
we drew up this piece of legislation. 

This piece of legislation was drawn up with a 
very delicate balance because if we do in fact 
allow this_ amendment in, then the bill will have 
to be indefinitely postponed because it will not 
be financially feasible and the loss of revenue to 
the state will be such tha.t_w_e_just don't want to 
put this in the state in this further hazard 

I mighl reininci you that there has been no in­
l'l'l'ast' in the malt beverage take-out fees in 40 
yt•ars. Therefore, I don't think that a · $25 in­
crease in 40 years is exorbitant. 
. The SPEAKER: The pending question is Qn · 

the motion of the gentleman from Waterville, 
Mr. Pierce, that House Amendment "I" be in­
definitely postponed. All in favor of that motion 
will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. 

A vote of the House was aken. 
Whereupon, Mr. Cote of Lewiston requested a 

roll call vote. 
The SPEAKER: A roll call has been re­

quested. For the Chair to order a roH call, it 
must have the expressed desire of one fifth of 
the members_ pr__!!se1_1t_ a.ruL.Y9Jing_. AJl thq_se 
desiring a roll call vote will vote yes;. those op-
posed will vote no. . 

A vote of the House was taken, and more than 
one fifth of the members present having expres­
sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Rockland, Mr. Curtis. · 

Mr. CURTIS: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: Due to the fact that I 

. am a retail license holder, I ask to be excused. 
The SPEAKER: The Chair would advise the 

gentleman from Rockland, Mr. Curtis; that 
based on prior rulings of the Ethics Committee, 
the question as to whether or not someone is 
personally affected is a question of whether or 
not someone is personally affected alone and is. 
not affected as a member of a class. Based on 
that information and past rulings, the Chair 
would announce that there is no conflict of iti­
terest involved for the gentleman from 
Rockland and would suggest that he can vote. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman. from 
Bangor Mr. McKernan. 
· Mr. McKERNAN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I think I agree with 
what the Chair has just said based on conflict of 
interest. However, I do think that under Rule 19 
anyone \\'ho feels that.!_ie is ..@!.i:ig ~9_ha~ I! con-_ 
flict, and I certainly think anyone wno owns a 
store and 1s paying a fee now which is going to 
be decreased, if this amendment is not 
defeated, that if they feel they have a conflict 
and are going to vote for that amendment, I 
think that they ought to be allowed to abstain 
from voting. 

The SPEAKER; The Chairliiis ·made hisrlil: 
ing. _ · . 

Mr. McKERNAN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I believe the ruling 
though wai; that -he was not in conflict; 
however. I believe that Rule 19 states if you feel 
you are in conflict you can ask to be excused. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair would also advise 
the gentleman it says if it has the approval of 
the Speaker and the gentleman may read. the 
rule. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Gorham, Mr. Quinn_ 

Mr. QUINN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Genughtlemei:uifJ!rn l!ouse_;__MJIY..1-W!l.e a_ 9.l!e~.1i.on .. 
lhro the Chair on the bill? 

.The SPEAKER: The gentleman may pose his 
question. -

Mr. QUINN: Mr .. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: To any member of the 
Liquor Committee, as I understand, the vote we 
are about to take, the bill itself proposed to 
raise the beer license from $100 to $125 and drop 
the wine license from $200 to $125. The amend-

ment proposes to kfll this provision. Am I essen­
tially correct? 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from 
Gorham, Mr. Quinn, has posed a question 
through the Chair to any member of the committee 
who may ~er if they so desire. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
LC'wislon. Mr. Raymond. 

Mr. RAYMOND: Mr. Speaker. Ladies and 
lientlemen of the House: I would answer in the 
affirmative. In other words, a store owner, 
previous to today, unless this bill goes through, 
paid $200 for a wine license and $100 for a malt 
liquor license, which was $300. This same 
licensee today, if this bill goes through, would 
be paying $250 for both licenses, which is a sav-
ings of $50. -

Mr. Speaker, may I continue while I am on 
my feet. 

1The SPEAKE_R: The gentleman may con­
tiime. 

. Mr. RAYMOND: I would just like to mention 
that if this amendment is not indefinitely post­
poned we may be in a little bit of tr?uble. W,e 
have 2001 malt licensees for off-premise. If this 
$25 is taken off to bring the license down to $100 
instead of $125, this will be a decrease of 
$50,000. On. the off-premise; without stock of 
groceries, bringing it down the proposed $225 
license to $200, we have 153 of these licensees, 
that_ would bring us a decrease of $3,825. . 

. Now, we have got a cushion in here of approx­
imately $10,000 in case that we have less 
licensees this coming year, because we can't 
predict that aUthe licensees will be relicensed. 
If this bill goes through, this will bring $42,500 
less in revenue to this state at a time when we 
cannot afford less reyenues. So, consequently, 
if the amendment goes through, chances are 
that we may have to recommit this entire bill to 
committee, because we as a committee certain­
ly do not want to go on record as cutting down 
on licenses and bringing less revenue to the 

.state. · _____ -___ ______ -~- · 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recogruzes -ffie 

gentleman from Stow, Mr. Wilfong. 
Mr. WILFONG: Mr. Speaker, Larues and 

·Gentlemen of the House: I would like to speak 
to Mr. Quinn's question. My amendment doesn't 
have anything to do with the wine portion of 
their bill. It speaks directly toward the malt li­
quor license only, it specifies that right in the 
amendment. I don't think it is fair to say this 
has anything to do with that wine portion of that 
bill.. . . 

I would like to further say that I think it is 
rather interesting, · someone very wisely, a 
number of years ago when they went to fees and 
especially to fees that go directly to a depart-
1!1~~t1 _ _g<J;}r_ound callin& the,ig; a ta!b~what 
we are_ uumg IS lilCl'easmg """es, we. 
want to look at it that way or not. Of course it -
doesn't show up very much in front of the public 
because it is called a fee increase. What we are 
doing is raising the taxes on beer and we are 
raising the _taxes to support a state agency and 
the other state agencies that do not have 
dedicated funds have to_lli their increases 

'through a fu, eillier an income-tax· or safes 
tax or some other tax. So what we are doing, we 
are increasing taxes today and we are increas­
ing them by 25 percent. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
·gentleman from Lewiston, Mr. Jalbert. 

Mr. JALBERT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I don't want to make 
· any remarks, I just want to state that I am com­
pletely confused. I don't know where I-am, I 
have had two or three different versions, I have 
had one version written out for me. I know I am 
a little dense and I guess I am getting worse, 
but I don't know what I am doing. 

As I understand it, this would raise the· beer 
lic~nses and it ..yould lower_ the wine license and 
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it would raise the beer license of a couple of extra revenue at thi_s time, because that isn't at the conclusion of his remarks said,·yes, this 
thousand people and it would lower the price of what the order called for. The order called for will decrease some ·ucensees, Tees. Tliaf in-
the wine license, and then there is talk of an order reviewing the liquor laws. That Is all it eludes the 153 people who have both a beer and 
recommitting the bill. I wish I knew I was on called for. It said nothing about the fees and all wine license - 900 wine licenses and about 2000 
safe footing, because this is exactly what I of a sudden we find that the fees have been -some-odd take out. It will decrease them but 
would like to do now so that the committee raised on all types of licenses, maybe lowered will increase about l<XXJ others wbo clon't ·have 

· coufd get together. I am sure we have time. I in very few instances, and that is what I am both. I don't want any part of it._ 
want to get out also and I know we are going to against. The SPEAKER: The Chair: reco_gf!lZe_~_ the 
get out this week, but I just would like to have The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Westbrook, Mr. Laffin. 
somebody either explain the bill and just exact- gentleman from Solon, Mr. Faucher. Mr. LAFFIN: Mr. Speaker. ladies and 
ly what we are voting on solidly, without saying, Mr. FAUCHER: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Gentlemen of the House: As you all know, I 
if we don't pass this thing, l:iut just explain the Gentlemen of the House: This was an order that rave been in the st!)rEl business foi; m_!!n_y_y~ars 
thing and exactly what we are voting on or else I presented in the regular session last year to m Westbrook and it IS always the small store 
have the House Chairman move to recommit study the liquor laws. I would have to vote with owners that have to wo_rk long hours and they 
the bill and have it over with. Mr. Wilfong. My order did not say to study the have to work real hard to make a living in this 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the .liquor license fees. They did and I believe they state. I don'.t believe that they should be in-
gentleman from Waterville, Mr. Pierce. have done a wonderful job. They worked hard creased in their fees. Wine is not a profitable 

Mr. PIERCE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and on this, but I am not about to vote for a $25 in- business for the small store owners of this 
Gentlemen of the House: If I could speak to the crease for my stores in my district. I have 35, state, they are doing away with them every day. 
good gentleman from Lewiston's concerns, the and I am not about to give it to them this morn- Every day they are quitting them and throwing 
committee doesn't have to recommit this to get ing. So, I hope you vote with Mr. Wilfong, and them out. The State of Maine only let them have 
fogether, the committee is together, This is a the committee might go back together and it because they didn't want to bother with it 
unanimous committee report. What we are study this thing again for about an hour or two themselves. Anything over 12 percent you won't 
talking about today, we are voting on, is in- and find out where this license fee should be put see any little store handle and that is where the 
definite postponement of an amendment, we on, not the poor people. big money is, and that is in the liquor stores 
are not voting on the bill. Mr. Pierce of Waterville was granted permis- where the State of Maine can make the money. 
- Now; thlfameiilirrient would decrease the fees sion-to ·speak a-third time. ------~- ·· Don't forget; the State of Maine is in the liquor 
which we have suggested on malt liquor, off- Mr. PIERCE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and business and they do it for a profit. It is a very 
premise, $25;. This, because there are 2001 out- Gentlemen of the House: I .would just like to high profit, so they are not giving away 
lets in the State of Maine, would throw the en- clear up one point, I think, for the good anything. 
tire revenue balance which we have. from our gentleman from Lewiston, Mr. Cote. The com- I think today, if you increase the small store 
fees completely off. So if the amendment were mittee at one time considered. this as being a owner, you are just hurting your corner store. If 
adopted, then probably the committee would revenue raising measure for the State of Maine. it was just for the super market, fine and good, 
have no choice but to recommit the bill because That was a very attractive proposal and at one but you can't divide the two, they are the only 
we can't present a bill here with a revenue loss. time we had. fees which would have increased ones that are selling great amounts of wine in 

Hopefully, people on the roll call will gq the the General Fund and our fees up to $200,000- the state. So, consequently, what you are doing 
same way they went on the division_, to support some-odd, We then felt that perhaps this was is; you are hurting your small store owner by 
the indefinite postponement of this amendment. not, as he suggested, what we were set forth to asking them for an increase here today. . 

I would once more just point out to you that do, so we changed our whole approach to it and The second thing is, and I think this is more so 
we had hour!! and hours of painstaking studies what we wanted to do was rejuggle the llq11or' than anything else, we don't know what. the ef-
on these license fees. In this bill, evecybody, fees. make them fairer, streamline them and feet is going to be in that referendum that is go-
virtually everybody who came to testify before come out with as small a profit as possible but ing to pass over this state, and that is going to 
that public hearing on this bill congratulated still not show a revenue loss. So, we tried to be a very emotional one. You are going to make 
the Liquor Commit_tee for coming up witlj a bet-. lea,;e ourselves not $200,000 or $300,000 cushion a hardship case of the small store owners and 
ter set of laws than we have now. in this bill but about $30,000 cushion in it so that this on top of it, is just something else. ' 

I will tell you, you can nit pick this 2311 to we would be sure not to have a revenue loss. It is easy to say about these things on the 
death. because it is not perfect, I will he the Now, with the elimination of the bottle clubs, highways, which we are not getting into this 
first one to say that, but you take your present that was $20,000 of our cushion, so we are down, morning, but it is another thing to put the 
laws aoo. put that beside the bill, lliat I think is really, not to a point where we are raising any burden on them, They are going to have to carry 
what we are talking about here today. I think great revenues by these fees, we are just about the other burden, and you are going to see more · 

... we- on~the,committee-have. improved~the.claws,~-breaking.e.ven,.giving,ourselves.alittlebilextr.a~ ___ and_moreoLthe~smaJL.s.toreiLclosing up~~use_ -~- ... _ 
not to where -eventually I would like to see flfem, so• to be sure that we don't have a loss. of laws that are passed in this legislature. I 
but i_t is_ a big step in-the right direction. To address_ Mr. Faucher's question, yes, it is think you can compare this in many instances 

I hope that you will· go. along with the in- very attractive for me or everybody else to say with the working people. You want them to 
definite postponement which is tied in very okay, I don't want to vote against my little have more money and you want them to do this, 
closely with this entire bill at this time. stores. It is not a vote against the little stores. fine and good, and we should also take this same 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the In many instances, you are going to be decreas- approach with the store owner. 
gentleman from Gorham. Mr. Quinn. ing their fee by $50 instead of increasing it. I don't feel that I am voting or talking on a 

Mr. QUINN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Also, you could say that about the hotels ·or conflict of interest here this morning, because I 
Gentlemen of. the House: May I pose another clubs or anybody else. We could decrease them have not fulfilled the plan which is in progress, 

question to any member of the Liquor- Commit- alla.nd t!)en what are you left wi_th? _)'_ol_l_l!!'eJeft so consequently, I do not have· a guilty con-
tee, is this -$25 that is at discussion now witl) a minus bill, and we can't do ffiat. · science to vote against this but I think we 
dedicated funds? Does that go tq Mr. In~aham The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the should have some consideration this morning. · 
and his group over there or d_oes that go mto the gentlewoman from Waterville, Mrs. Kany. After all, we need these small stores. You need 
General Fund? · Mrs. KANY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and them. and everybody in the state needs them, 
. The SPEAKER; The gentleman· frof!l Gentlemen of the House: I am surprised to hear you can_'t go to the supermarket when you run 

Gorham, Mr. Quinn, poses a question through that those license fees are not dedicated and I out of milk or something every day, or bread, so 
the C'hair to any member who cares to answer. would like to ask any member of the Liquor I think we do owe them some consideration and 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Committee exactly where and what are the I certainly hope that you wiUnot increase their 
Lewiston. Mr. Raymond., . . dedicated fees within the liquor laws. fees. · · , 

Mr. RAYMOND: Mr, Speaker, Ladies and The SPEAKER: The gentlewoman from The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
Gentlemen of the House: The money goes to the Waterville, Mrs. Kany. poses a question gentlewoman from Lewiston; Mrs.-Berube~-- -
General Fund, . through the Chair to any member who cares to tVJrs. J:S.t!,;J:tUJ:S.I!,;: Mr. l:ipeaker; Members· of 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the answer, · the House: Just a question, has House Amend-
gentleman from Lewiston, Mr. Cote. The Chair recognizes the gentleman from ment "C" been accepted, the one-that would in-

Mr.' COTE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Lewiston, Mr. Jalbert. crease or give a per diem of $50 a day plus ex-
Gentleinen of the House: I want to congratulate Mr. JALBERT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and penses? · 
the Liquor Control Committee for the work they Gentlemen of the House: The gentleman from · The SPEAKER: The Chair would answer in 
did on the laws, but I think they went too. far Waterville, Mr. Pierce, I want to thank him for the affirmative. 
when they start attacking the license fees. No his explanation. He was all right until he got up The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
one that I know of is hollering to change the again and then he further confused me. So, now Lewiston. Mr. Jacques. 
license fees on the type of_ licenses.that we I have got to go back again if he doesn't mind Mr.' JACQUES: Mr. Speaker, Ladies an-d 
have. I understand they group the licenses and probably that goes for my good friend and Gentlemen of the House: If Mr Laffin would 
together. which is good, ~ut I don't thin~ th~y colleague from Lewiston, Mr. _Raymond.. look at this bill correctly, he will be saving $50 a 
should have tackled the license fee to brmg m Tr,e gentleman from Waterviile, Mr. Pierce, year as far as license fees are concerned, if he 

f 
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·has a wine license, because we are trying t'o en­
courage more people to take the wine license 
and to make a little money with it because at 
the present time there is 'no money in selling 
wine for these grocery stores. This will help 
them and their license fee will be $50 less, if 

_ thE?y _ _cCJmpare the increase of th_e beer _license. 
Believe me, I was not in favor of increasing the!! 
licenses in committee, but I voted for it until it 
got here on the floor. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Stow, Mr. Wilfong. 

Mr. WILFONG: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House:_ Very briefly, one final 
thing. I think the principle involved here is that 
we have a tax increase, whether anybody wants 
to admit it or not, that is what it is. If the money 
is going to the General Fund, I am sure 
somewhere along the line it is earmarked for 
the Liquor Commission, and if that is the case, 
then we are increasing the amount of the fees 
which, in fact, is a tax to help that department 
along while we are asking everybody else to cut 
back. So with that in.mind, I would as_k yoti to 
please support my amendment. _ 

The SPEAKER: '.I:he pending question before 
the House is on the motion of_ the gentleman 
from Waterville, Mr. Pierce, that House 
Amendment "I" be. indefinitely postponed. 
Those in favor will vot~ yes; those opposed will 
_vote no: · · 

ROLL CALL 
YEA - Albert, Ault, Bagley, Berry, G. W.; 

Berry, P. · P.; Birt. Boudreau, Burns,. Byers, 
Carey, Carpenter. Carter. Conners,. Cox, 
Curran, R.; DeVane, Dow, Dudley, Durgin, 
Dyer, Farley, Farnham, Fenlason, Flanagan. 
Fraser, Garsoe. Gould, Hennessey, Hewes, 
Higgins, Hinds. Hughes, Hunter; Hutchings, 
Immonen,_ Jackson; Jacques;- Jensen, Joyce, 
Kauffman, Kelley, Kennedy, LaPointe, 
Laverty, Lewin, Littlefield, Lizotte, Lunt, 
Lynch, Mackel, Mahany, Martin, A.; Maxwell, 
McBreairty, McKernan, Mills, Miskavage, 
Morton, Nadeau, Norris, Palmer, Pelosi, 
Perkins, S.: Perkins. T.; Peterson, P.: Pierce, 
Raymond, Rollins. Snow, Sprowl, Stubbs, Susi, 
Teague, Torrey, Tozier. Truman, Twitchell, 
Usher, Walker, Winship. _ 

NAY - Bachrach, Bennett, Berube, Blodgett, 
Bowie, Bustin, Call, Carroll, Chonko, Churchill, 
Clark, Connolly, Cooney, Cote,. Curran,. P.; 
Dam, Davies, Doak,_ Drigotas, Faucher, 
Finemore, Goodwin; H.; Goodwin, K.; Gray, 
Greenlaw,· Hall, Henderson, Hobbins, 
Ingegneri. Jalbert, Kany, Kelleher, Laffin, 
Leonard, Lewis, Lovell, MacEachern, Martin, 
R.: McMahon, Mitchell, Morin, Mulkern, Na­
jarian. Pearson, Peterson. T.; Post,- Powell, 
Quinn. Rideout, Rolde. Saunders, Shute, Smith, 
Snowe, Spencer, Strout. Talbot, Tarr, 
Theriault. Tierney. Tyndale. Wagner. Wilfong, 
The Speaker. 

ABSENT - Curtis, Gauthier. LeBlanc, 
MacLeod. Peakes, Silverman, Webber. 

Yes. BO: No, 64; Absent. 7, 
The SPEAKER: Eighty having voted in the 

affirmative and sixty-four in the negative, with 
seven being absent; the motion does prevail, 

Mr. Laffin of Westbrook requested a roll call 
on passage to be engrossed. 

The SPEAKER: In order for the Chair to 
order a roll call, it must have the expressed 
desire of one fifth of the members present and 
voting. Those in favor will vote yes; those op-
posed will vote no. -

Avote of the House was taken, and more than 
one fifth of the members present having expres­
sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. 
- The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Bridgton. Mrs. Tarr. 

Mrs. TARR; Mr. Speaker, may I pose a ques­
tion through the Chair on Amendment "C" and 

ask for reconsideration or how come there was 
not a fiscal note on ttiat for 50 meetings? Before 
we vote on this, could I get some further infor-
mal ion on that? · 

The SPEAKER: The gentlewoman from 
Bridgton. Mrs. Tarr, has posed a question 
through the Chair to anyone who may care to 
answer. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Jav. Mr. Maxwell. 

Mr. MAXWELL: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: The 50 meetings was 
already in the books and it was an error when 
they put down 30 on the original bill, so that is 
why I put the amendment in to change it back lo 
50. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Bridgton, Mrs. Tarr. 

Mrs. TARR: Mr. Speaker, I don't know how 
many members of the commission there are, 
and it just seems like 50 me~futgs ~re_a!J awful 
lot and I wondered if he could have a cost on' 
that? It dQes say "shall" be paid for 50 
meetings. 

The SPEAKER: The gentlewoman from 
Bridgton, Mrs. Tarr, has posed an additional 
question through the Chair to anyone who may 
care to answer. 

The Chair -recognizes the gentleman from 
Jay, Mr. Maxwell. 

Mr. MAXWELL: Mr. Speaker, there are 
three commissioners, so this would be 3 times 
50, plus $50 a meeting. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Bangor, Mr. Henderson. 

Mr. HENDERSON: Mr. Speaker, may I in­
quire through the Chair what the compensation 
is as of this date before we pass the law, per 
meeting? · · 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from 
Bangor, Mr. Henderson, has posed a ·· question 
through the Chair to anyone who may care to 
answer. : · 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
LewistQ!I, Mr. R..E.YmMron_g_,_ ·;:;,.-;.., ___ thls-' __ -...:-_- _ t 

Mr. RAYMOND: . Sp=ner, •= no 
changed at all. It is not~ in!!_eting§ ayearJ .it i§ 
"up to"· 50 meetings a year and $50 ·per 
meeting. The committee h·ad thought at one 
time to bring these meetings down to a lesser 
amount. The reason that we did not change it 
and left it as it is is because now that they have 
the right to have these agency stores, they have 
to travel a lot more, because they go to on site 
inspections in many cases. If a municipality ap­
plies for an agency store, they apply to the Li­
quor Commission. After the forms and 
everything are made up, they have to go on site, 
speak to the municipal officers, to the people in­
volved, so they anficipated"'a rew·more meet­
ings than in the past. I think they had 26 meetr-
ings last year. · 

Also, tJiey liave to go so many times a year to 
have meetings in varioos locations in the state 
to advise the licensees of new regulations that 
the commission may have. any i6luests·Irom 
municiMtities of the commission for meet­
ings, and these are· what the meetings are all 
about, so that is 26 last year, with all the agency 
stores that they may encounter in the ne~Y!!ar, -· 
it could po&Wly go into -40 meetings probabl:f' 
This does not say that they have to have 50 
meetings a year. It says, "up to." . 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes_ the 
gentleman from Lewiston, Mr. Jalbert. · 

Mr. JALBERT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I don't know why I am 
getting myself involved in this, but I am just 
really enjoying myself a little bit. 

When we are talking abouC50 meetings-and; 
we are talking about $50, that is win money. we 
h,we to throw in that place money called ex­
penses, doo't we? _I thought I would like to ask. 
that question. That expense money WlUl tnose 

agency stores. say up in Eagle Lake, and you 
turn around and go from Eagle Lake to Calais 
and· vou turn around and go to Kittery. you are 
back· in Augusta. if my mathematics in making 
out expense accounts every week come up so, 
that could come up a pretty decent expense ac­
count. Are there any expenses involved besides 

, the $50? 
The SPEAKER: The gentleman from 

Lewiston, Mr. Jalbert, has posed a question 
through the Chair to anyone who may care to 
answer. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 

Lwst~.MloNttr%:dspeaker,--thls -is iii lhe 
budget, this has nothing to do with the license 
fees or anything. Every year the Liquor Control 
has, I believe, somewhere in the area of $14 
million. I don't know what their budget is, 
however, they will allot so much money every 
year in the budget and they have to live within 
that budget and these fees for these commis­

. sioners are in this budget, just like the per diem 
for the legislators is also in their budget. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the -
gentlewoman from Brunswick, Mrs. Bachrach. 

Mrs. BACHRACH: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: It seems to me that 
t_be .. most sub_lltantive chang~ jn tbi§ _ whqJe 
document from the point of the view of the 
towns is that requests for license renewals will 
no longer be referred automatically to the 
municipal officers but will go to the State Li­
quor Commission. It seems to me right there 
that you will see the necessity for the State Li­
quor Commission meeting more often if they 
are going to process all of _!h~se requests f<>r_ 
trenewal. 

My question is, in the course of the large 
, number of amendments we have been looking 
at, has there been any change made in this 
stipulation that all renewal requests should be . 
referred to the State Liquor Commission unless 
the municipalities object to the licensing? 

The SPEAKER: The gentlewoman from 
Brunswick, Mrs. Bachrach has posed a question 
through the Chair to anyone who may care to 
answer. 
_ The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
.Jay, Mr. Maxwell. . 

Mr. MAXWELL: The application for a 
renewal license goes to the Bureau of Alcoholic 
Beverages and it is processed by Bill Gautreau, 
the head of the licensing bureau. Then, if the 
towns are dissatisfied with this, they can turn 
around and ask for a hearing in front of the ad­
ministrative court judge and the commis­
sioners don't have to attend that unless they 
want to. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Westbrook, Mr. Laffin. 

Mr. LAFFIN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I move that this bill 
·and all its accompanying papers be indefinitely 
postponed. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair will order a vote. 
Those in favor of indefinite postponement will 
vote yes: those opposed will vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken. 
: 25 having voted in the affirmative and 90 in 
the negative; the motion did not prevail. 
, The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from-Skowhegan, Mr. Dam; 

Mr. ·DAM:Mr:·Sp·ealcer,--Tacrres ancf 
Gentleman of the House: There has been this 
talk of the '5() a meeting that the ~nefs 
are going to get for holding their meetings and I 
am concerned with this provision of what the 
commission does when they hold a hearing. I 
think the Re!)I"_esentative from Brunswick, Mrs. 
Baciiracli,- ~E!<raooul the·quesffoo~raiewrus 
coming before· municipalities. 

I 11m concerned that maybe this is not the 
time, because it is running l~te in the session, 
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but I would have hoped that the Liquor Control 
Commillee would have l<mkt•d a little more 
deeply into this business of wlwn munieipalitiPs 
object to licenses being granted, the procedure tlrnt 
the commission uses against the municipalities and in 
that, what I think I am trying to say is that if you 
have in your municipality a license that is going to be 
granted and it is in an area where there is a lot of op­
position, there is no way that the commission will 
hold a nighttime hearing. They must hold tlleir hear­
ings during the day. I have a letter to that effect from 
Keith Ingraham. The letter was not addressed to me, 
it was addressed to the gentleman on the second floor 

Saunders, Shute, Sn1fth, Snowe, Spencer.· Strout; 
stublis, Tarr. Tierney, Tyndale, Wilfong, Winship. 

AllSf:NT - Carey, Curtis, Dudley, Gauthier, 
Kellt•y. Le Blanc, MacEachern, MacLeod, 
Palnwr. l'Pakt•s, Silverman, Webber. 

Yes, 93; No, 4.'i; Absent, 12. 
The.SPEAKER: Ninety-three having voted in 

the affirmative and forty-five in the negative, 
with twelve being absent, the Bill is - passed to be 
engrossed as amended and sent up for concurrence. 

because he, too, was concerned and the reason that I Mr. Talbot of Portland was granted un-
got involved in this was because of what was happen-· animous consent to address the House. 
ing in the town of Skowhegan.. . Mr. TALBOT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 

When we talk- about expense accounts, if it' Gentlemen of the House: Some of you may have 
was up in Aroostook County, two communities noticed that the gentleman from Portland, Mr. 
side by side, and they could only hold one hear- Connolly, and myself have sponsored a number 
ing during the day, they could not hold the other of Pages for today and we have a couple more 
hearing at night because it say~ in their direc- Pages that are coming in this _afternoon. They 
tive, their commissioners have to come back to are members of these families that are on 
Augusta so then they would have to go back to strike against the Forster Manufacliiring Com-
Aroostook the next day or the day after and pany in Wilton and there are some more 
travel up and down the state. f' families and parents who are in the balcony 

I don't think this is doing anything for the peo- now. I just thought that I would bring ffiaf out 
pie of this state in the. municipalities, because _ to. you so.that there.will not be confusion and 
anybody working for the State of Maine, rather that you will understand that they are here -to 
they be commissioners or whatever, director or see how their government works. · 
whatever title you want to give them, they are Mrs. Kany of Waterville was granted 
paid and I think they could hold a hearing at unanimous consent to address the House. 
night when the average citizens could come and Mrs. KANY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
participate in that hearing and not hold it one Gentlemen of the House: I want to speak on the 
sided, only when their side will be ~here to pre- issue of Maine's economic development effort. 
sent the so-called facts, which sometimes I doubt Our state's economic development effort has· 
are facts. been gutted, literally gutted. The State 

I would have hoped that the committee would Development Office is a mere skeleton of what 
have written something into the bill where that the old Department of Commerce and Industry 
anytime the municipalities are going to be once was. It has only 10 employees. Arriong the 
overridden on their decision to oppose the ten are one superb international marketing, 
license; that this could have been done so that man, a receptionist who handled 27,000 tourism 
the same could have been played fairly to give inquiries last year, and Director Hadley -Allass. 
the citizenry of this state a chance to par- I think this situation is absurd for a state which 
ticipate in those hearings and not just have a has been for the last century the slowest grow-
one-sided hearing when the commission would ing and poorest of the six New England states. 
be there. I can understand that this is the way The legislature appropriated almost all of 
the commissions can travel up and down the what the Governor requested for the Depart-
state and get their days of hearings in and get ment of Commerce and Industry for 1975-76 and 
th,!!ir per diem, their expense account, and real- all of what Governor Longley asked for for 1976-
ly make out like bandits, so maybe that is why 77. Both of these requested appropriations were 
it was not addressed, but I would hope that- onlv about half of what had been SJ)ent in Jhe 

--- maybe-~·ifWe"couldn'tdo"itnow;-th1rnext·session·-~1wo prev10us years; · • 
we could do this. • All vear long in my continuing contacts with 

The SPEAKER: The pending question is pas- the State Development Office, I heard "we 
sage to be engrossed as amended by House would be able to do such and such if we only had 
Amendment "A", "B", "C", "E'', "F", "G", the money." I sympathized, believing perhaps 
"H'', and "J". A roll call has been ordered. the new Governor and the brand new director of 
Those in favor will vote yes: those opposed will the reorganized State Development Office 
vo.te no. didn't realize that a heavier financial commit-

. ROLL CALL · - . - ment would be necessary to carry -ouf7lie 
YEA ..:.. Albert, Ault, Bachracli; Bagley;"Beii-' legislated mandate. · 

nett, Berry, P. P.; Berube, Birt, Bo_udreau, The law implementing the State Development 
Burns, Bustin, Byers, Carter, Chonko, Office says that: "The director shall implement 
Churchill, Conners, Cooney, Cox, Curran, R.; a program designed to promote and attract new 
Dow, Drigotas, Dur gin. Dyer, Farley, industry to the state, expand existing economic 
Farnham, Fenlason, Flanagan, Fraser, Garsoe, activities in the state and help existing business 
Goodwin. H.: Goodwin, K.: Gould~ Gray, . ses to find both domestic and foreign markets 
Henderson, Hennessey, Higgins, Hii10s, 1Iol>- for their products. Such a development 
bins. Hughes, Hunter, Hutchin_gs, Immonen, program may include coordination of activiites 
Ingegneri. Jacques. Jalbert, Jensen, Jorce,, between the public and private sectors, in-
Kany. Kauffman, Kelleher, Kennedy. LaPomte, eluding assistance to new and existing in-
Laverty, L~onard, Lizotte, Lovell, Lunt, Lynch, dustries seeking expansion within the state and 
Mackel, Mahany, Martin, A.: l\faxwell, McBreairty, ulilization of trade missions, exhibits, 
McKernan, Mills, Miskavage, Mitchell,· Morton, brochures, technical assistance and expertise 
Nadeau, Najarian, Norris, Pearson, Pelosi, Perkins, as may be necessary to develop and promote 
S.; Perkins, T.; Peterson, P.; Pierce, Powell, Quinn. economic and job opportunities within the 
Raymond, Rolde, Snow, Sprowl, Susi, Talbot, state ... 
Teague, Theriault, Torrey, Tozier., Truman, In my opinion, the 10-person State Develop-
Twitchell, Usher, Wagner. Walker. ment Office is in no way carrying out the 
-'"NAY ...:.. Beny: G. W.; Blodgett, Bowie, -Cali, legislative intent. I assumed the Governor or 
Carpenter, Carroll, Clark, Conoolly, Cote, Curran, P. ;, Mr. Atlass would be seeking a request during 
Dam, Davies, DeVane, Doak, Faucher, Finemore., the special session for further appropriations 
Greenlaw, Hall, Hewes, Hunter, Jackson, Laffm,, for the. 1976-77 fiscal year. But upon checking 
Lewin, Lewis, LltUefleld, Martin, R.; McMahon., last week, I found that neither the Governor nor 
Morin, Mulkern, Peterson, T.; Poot, Rideout, Rollins,. Hadley Atlass had made any such request. The 

State Development Office is spending and in­
tends to spend only two-thirds of the paltry sum 
that w.e appropria led last June. I am deeply dis­
turbed by this situation. "crying poor" all y~ 
and citing that as the reason for not attempting 
to comply with legislative intent. Now I find out 
that not only did the State Development Office 
fail to request further appropriations, but has 
failed to spend all of the monies we ap­
propriated last June for personal serivces. 

Why do I care? If this were merely political 
campaign rhetoric, I would be waiting until the 
fall to say all this. 

I am extremely disturbed at the lack of our 
economic development effort because o\Jr un­
employment rate in February was 10.6 percent 
by our figuring, 9.9 percent as adjusted by the 
federal government, while the J!ati<>m:tl_ urr-. 
ernpfoyment rate for February was 8.7 percent. 
We are consistently well over one percent 
above the national unemployment rate. 
- We have 1ieen -i'emfnded recently that -our 
"tax effort" is high in Maine, "that we ranked 
7th in 1973 in the percentage of personal income 
we paid out in state and local income taxes." Of 
course," it is high, but the major reason is-That 
our per capita income is so low. We ranked 39th 
among the st1,1tes in per capita income in 1974. 
Our gross state product is low. Why don't we 
concentrate on increasing our personal income 
and our gross product instead of complaining 
-about the percentage we're paying out in taxes? 

But perhaps most startling of all is the fact 
· that the percent of discontinued businesses or 
business failures in the State of Maine is rising. 
I think this• is where we should be expending a 
great deal of effort, helping the private sector 
to help itself, helping Maine's free enterprise 
survive. According to the Small Business Ad­
ministration of the businesses that fail, and this 
is a national figure, about 96 percent fail 
because of management problems. 

Our State Planning Office and the University, 
particularly at the Centerfor Research and Ad­
vanced Study, are trying to provide some help­
ful information to the private sector .. So is the 
Small Business Administration when requested 
and with its offering of management courses. 
But what I would like to see the state finance 
sending development office representatives 

__ througJ:LMJiine_looldngJpr small businesse.s. to_ 
assist before these Maine businesses fail. They 
need assistance with · cash .flow problems, with 
other financil!l control measures, and with 
marketing know-how; · 

I offer this program of aggressively assisting 
Maine businesses develop management know­
how as a positive, constructive suggestion to 
help the state and the people of Maine with their 
economic problems. I hope the Governor con­
tinues his efforts at attracting outside industry, 
and I wish him better luck than he has appeared 
to have had so far. 

But really, our present economic develop­
ment effort is so paltry, it is ridiculous, just 10 
employees and one Governor when Maine ranks 
39th in the country in Q_er ca_pita income, .Y!:b!!ll. 
unemployment fs aroun<n0%, ·and when_ an in-: 
creasing number. of Maine businesses. are fail­
ing or being discontinued. 

Let us appropriate monies and insist that the 
State Development Office give essential as­
sistance to businesses already located in Maine. 
Let's see if we can't turn around the continuous­
ly bleak economic ouUook for the Sgi_t~_ 9f 
Maine, if · the Governor is interested or not. 

: On request of Mr.- Rolae of. York by un­
animous consent. unless previous notice was 
given to the Clerk of the House by some 
member of his or her intention to move recon­
sideration, the Clerk was authorized today to 

· send to the Senate, thirty minutes after the 
· House recessed for lunch and also thirty 

minutes after the House adjourned for the day, 
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all matters passed to be engrossed in con­
currence and all matters that required Senate 
concurrence; and that after such matters had 
been so sent to the Senate by the Clerk, no mo­
tion to reconsider would be allowed. 

Mr. Dam of Skowhegan was granted un­
animous consent to address the House. 

Mr. DAM: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I realize that the hour 
is getting late, but I cannot sit here and listen to 
the talk made by the Representative from 
Waterville, Mrs. Kany, without entering a few 
remarks into. the record. 

Since I am not running for any major office 
and I don't think the good Representative from 
Waterville is, and since there is no way that I 
can make brownie points for the newspapers 
because of niy past actions, I don't try to do that 
either. But it does concern me that anyone can 
stand· up and say that if we would put rriore 
money in a development office and spend more 
fI!Oney, we could bring new industry into this 
'state. It concerns me, whether the attack be 
IJ!ade strongly or wealcly agains_t the Governor 

'of this state, or Mr. Atlass, when this; 
legislature, and especially the one making that 
talk, could have done something to help the 
economic situation in this state. · 

Mrs. Kany says she is concerned for the job 
situation and the per capita income of the State 
of Maine. Well, when we run for campaign, a lot 
of us say that we are concerned for the 
workingman but we never say just how we are 
concerned, whether we are concerned to give 
him better living conditions or whether we are 
concerned to· take something away from him, so 
I wonder how the good lady would be concerned. 
· If my memory serves me correctly, and in 
this case I am sure that it does, in the regular 
session, before the committee that Mrs. Kany 

· serves ·on, I had a bill in for a constitutional 
amendment which has worked very well for the 
State of Alabama and in the State. of Georgia 
and which was endorsed by Mr, Merrill of UR­
COM. by the DCI and by the Associated In­
dustries of Maine as well as the Central Maine 
Pow·er Development arm of that agency. It sur­
prises me, because this amendment did not 
have any money attached to it, it was not going 
to put more people on the state payroll, it was 
not going to increase state spending, that it did 
not pass. . . 

Now, if we are concerned about bringing in­
dustry into the State of Maine, as the good lady 
says she is and 1 am sure we all are, or would 
hope so. then I don ·t think it entails spending 
more money to send people running up and 
down the State of Maine to negotiate more SBA 
loans. I don't think it entails more money to 
send people out-of-state, running around the 
state, I think that the greatest thing we could do 
in this legislature or any legislature is to look at 
some of the laws that we have passed that has 
hurt the industries that we have and has said to 
any future industry outside the state, we don't 
want you to come to the State of Maine anyway. 

I think this can be done a lot more cheaply 
than hiring. more people and appropriating 

· money to send them out and try to sell the in­
dustrialists of the other states a whitewash job. 
I am convinced that regardless of the number of 
people you send out on missionary trips and 
good-will tours, that the industrial people of the 
other states are just as intelligent, if-not more 
intelligent in some cases than some of the peo­
ple in this state, and they can see when a 
whitewash job is being done on them, but when 
we in this body or the next body pass laws that 
restrict the increase or expansion of the 
economic base in this state, when we pass tax 
laws that says to the industry, we are going to 
tax you right to the limit and. the next time 
around we are going to take a little more, I: 

think that we are saying more to industry, that 
we don't want you, than we could take and say 
by putting 20 more people on the road. 

I think today the reason that I got up was 
because I am concerned when people get up and 
say these things and then vote against bills that 
would help the State of Maine, when those same 
people served as a director of URCOM, which 
was the organization that Paul Merrill launched 
and many of us attended several of those 
meetings. This is what concerns me. Yes, it is 
nice to get it in the record, but I say, if you get it 
in the record, then vote accordingly, vote accor­
dingly with the talk that you make into the 
record, don't vote differently. 

Mrs. Kany of Waterville was granted un­
animous consent to address the House. 

Mrs. KANY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I want to mention a 
few things that Mr. Dam talked about. What I 
was calling for was helping existing businesses 
in this state which have management problems. 
Mismanagement is the main reason for busines­
ses failing and I personally believe this is where 
our effort should be. I have offered the Gover­
nor assistance. This is my own area of exper­
tise, economics and the State Development Of­
fice much help throughout the year. In fact, we 
even had complaints from the State Develop­
ment office that they could not even get any 
maps from the Department of Transportation; 
so I called up and had a case of maps sent down 
Under my name, so, in other words, I have been 
working closely and I am personally very fond 
of Mr. Atlass. This is not a personal attack, I 
am attacking a policy and I would like to see the 
policy of the State of Maine changed. 

Regarding that bill which Mr. Dam in­
troduced during the regular session, our entire 
committee felt that it was not a responsible bill, 
primarily- because different · communities 
within the State of Maine would be trying to at­
tract businesses from within the state to their 
communities. In other words, we did not feel 
that this was in the best interest of the entire 
state to bave varying attractions from the dif­
ferent communities within the state. Belfast 
could' grab an industry from Skowhegan _and 
visa versa and we did not think that this was a 
very good idea. 

Thirdly, Mr. Dam mentioned URCOM, I was 
very. very briefly a member of their board but 
after attending two board meetings, and learn­
ing that all the goals of URCOM, I thought were 
very desirable, and that is why I agreed to be on 
that board, I had to resign both as a board 
member and as a member of URCOM, because 
I would certainly in no way support any 
organization which spent all of its time and all 
of its energies trying to fight the environmental 
laws of our state. _ 

Mr. Hewes of Cape Elizabeth was granted un-. 
animous consent to address the House. 

Mr. HEWES: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I would like to support 
the comments !)f the previous two speakers, 
that I think we ought to be working and making 
a healthier industrial climate. I personally 
think that the tax situation is very unhealthy in 
Maine for industry. · . 

Private enterprise wants to make a profit, 
and when you take 7 percent of their profit, 
which is what we do with our corporate income 
tax, that hurts a marginal firm and those that 
are here now are those that are looking to 
Maine. · 

On top of that, we have the personal income 
lax that is graduated so as to make it more dif­
ficult for those that are making greater money. 
The management. for example, perhaps mak­
ing $20,000 to $25,000 a year, after paying 7 per­
cent of their corporate profits, they are going to 

t,ave to pay perhaps 4 percent or 5 percent of 
their own profits. Why would they want to coi:ne 
into Maine when they can go to New H~mpshire 
which has neither of those taxes, or up mto New 
Brunswick or perhaps over to Quebec or some 
other state, when they have to pay those taxes 
here in the State of Maine and that applies to 
firms that are in Maine presently. 

It seems to me, except for our ship building 
industry along the coast, and our paper in­
dustry, which is basically inland, we are not at­
tracting business or keeping business that is 
here now. So I would hope that we would give 
this tax issue a real considerlltlon next time and 
not sock it lo the corporations. 

Mr. Norris of Brewer was granted unanimous 
consent to address the House. 

Mr. NORRIS: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: In answer to the good 
gentleman from Cape Elizabeth, Mr. Hewes, I 
think that the last two corporate increases were 
to cover the inventory tax and the equipment 
sales tax that industry agreed to. They felt that 
the form of taxation that the increase in the cor­
porate· tax replaced was' much more regra;sfve tlian 
to pay on their profits. · 

I would submit also, and I have talked to 
some people in industry and I have talked tci 
some people \Vho are interested_i_n. e_x:J)a_ndi~g. 
and also some people llial are mleresfea m 
coming into the state, and believe me, if you 
think that they love. increases in the property 
tax. you are absolutely wrong. In the last tax 
measure that we were talking about, there'was 
no increase in the corporate tax at all. There 
was a decrea~e i11 the Q!'Qllfil:.IT_ ta_x; apd 
from what I can determine, that makes the 
climate much more susceptible to industrial 
development. 

(Off Record Remarks) 

On motion of Mrs. Najarian of Portland, 
Recessed until two o'clock in the afternoon. 

After Recess 
2:00 P.M. 

The House was called to order by the 
Speaker. 

The following paper appearing on Supplement 
No. 3 was taken up out of order by unanimous 
consent: 

Mrs. BOUDREAU OF Portland presented the 
following Joint Order and moved its passage: 
!H.P. 2288) 

ORDERED, the Senate concurring, that the 
following be recalled from the Governor's Of­
fice to the House: Bill, "An Act Relating to the 
Formation of Political Parties and to Political 
Designations" CH. P. 1960, L. D. 2140) 

The Order was read and passed and sent up 
for concurrence. 

The following papers-appearing on· Supplement 
No .. 2 were taken up out of order by unanimous 
consent: 

-Committee -of Conference Ireporf 
Report of the Committee of Conference on the 

disagreeing action of the two branches of the 
Legislature, on Bill "An Act to Regulate Drink­
ing Water" (S. P. 687) (L. D. 2198) ask leave to 
report: that the House recede from its action 
whereby it Indefinitely Postponed the Bill and 
accompanying papers and concur with the 
Senate and Pass the Bill to be Engrossed, as 
amended by Committee Amendment "A'.' (S-
431). 

Signed 
, Mrs. CUMMINGS of Penobscot 
Messrs. CYR of Aroostook 

GREELEY of Waldo 
· -· · · · - offlieSenare~ 
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Messrs. LEONARD of Woolwich 
CAREY of Waterville 
GARSOE of Cumberland 

- of the House 
Came from the Senate. with the Committee of 

Conference Report rejected and the Senate 
further Insisted and asked for a Second Com­
mittee of Conference. The President appointed 
to the Second Committee of Conference as con­
ferees on the part of the Senate: 
Mrs. CUMMINGS of Penobscot 
Mr, CYR of Aroostook 

GREELEY of Waldo 
In the House, on motion of Mr. Kelleher of 

Bangor, the Conference Committee Report was 
rejected in concurrence. 

On motion of the same gentleman, the House 
voted to further insist and join in a second Com­
mittee of Conference. 

The Speaker appointed the following 
Conferees on the part of the House: 
Messrs. LEONARD of Woolwich 

CAREY of Waterville 
GARSOE of Cumberland 

Ouitht to Pass as Amended 
Committee on Judiciary .reporting.«Ought to 

Pass" as Amended by Committee Amendment 
"AO' (S-516) on Bill "An Act to Clarify Certain 
Laws Relating to the Funding and Operation of 
the Superior and Supreme Judicial Courts" (S. 
f>. 712) (L. D. 2243) 

Came from the Senate under suspension of he 
rules, the Bill read twice. and Passed to be 
Engrossed as amended by Committee Amend­
ment ''A". 

In the House, .the Report was read and ac­
cepted in concurrence and the Bill read once. 
Committee Amendment "A" (S-516) was read 
by the Clerk and adopted. 

Under suspension of the rules, the Bill was 
read the second time, and passed to be engros­
sed as amended in concurrence. 

Non-Concurrent Matter 
Bill "An Act to Revise and Clarify the 

Freedom of Access Law" (H. P. 2226) (L. D. 
2316) which was Passed. to .he.._Engrossed as 
Amended by House Amendments "A" (H-1034), 
"B" (H-1044), "E)) (H-1110), "F" (H-1137), 
"G" (H-1146), "H'' (H-1186) in the House on '·Aprirf, I971i: . . .. . .... . . . . . . . . -

Came from the Senate, Passed to be Engros­
sed as Amended by House. Amendments "B," 
"E,'' ''F," "G," '.'H," and Senate Amendment 
"A" (S-517i in non-concurrence. 

In the House: The House vqted to recede and 
concur. 

From the Senate: The following Com-
munication: (S. P. 793!. . 

STATE OF MAINE 
OFFICE OF THE GOVERNOR 

AUGUSTA, MAINE 
. April 2: 19'i'tl 

To Members of the House of Representatives 
and Senate of the 107th Legislature: 

I am today returning without my signature 
and approval S. P. 640, L. D. 2029, "An Act 
Relating to Teacher Employment.:•• 

This Legislature passed an income tax in­
crease in part at least .to allow greater oppor­
tunity tor local control of the property tax. 
However, if this bill were to become law, local 
control over educational policy and programs 
would be reduced. I do not believe such action 
serves the best interests of all Maine citizens, 
espectally during a period when the public is 
demanding return of decision making, as much 
as possible, to the local level. 

Furthermore, if it became law, elected school 
committees, which are in a position to· be 
responsive and answerable lo parents. as well 
11s students and citizens of ~lieir comrpunlty, 
,,•ould lose much of the statutory authority 

which thev need to enable them to fulfill their 
obligations. Their power to ensure that the fun­
damental educational policies which they are 
elected to effect would be severelv diminished. 

Perhaps most significant of ail is that the 
courts are now considering whether present law 
assures adequate due process for teachers 
whose contracts have not been renewed. Also, 
lhe negotiability of "just cause" protection is 
now being reviewed by the Supreme Jud1c1al 
Court following a Superior Court decision in 
Winslow which held that an arbitration panel 
exceeded its authority by inserting "just 
cause" language into the teacher contract over 
the objedion of Uie school committee. With 
these two areas of controversy now before the 
courts, it seems inappropriate to try to further 
restrict the authority of local school officials by 
legislatively restricting their authority to deal 
with the very matters of employment relations 
for which they are held responsible under 
current law. 

For these reasons, I respectfully veto this 
bill, and hope that after full consideration of the 
reasons mentioned above. members of your 
Honorable Bodies will agree that this action is 
in the best interests of all Maine citizens at this. 
time, Hopefully, the Legislature will sustain 
this veto in order that cooperatively the 
Legislative and Executive Branches will strive 
to lighten the budgetary mandates on the cities 
and towns of Maine and allow them the same 
freedom toward cost effective. government as 
we have mutually committed to try to do on the 
state level. · 

· Very truly yours, 
Si_g_ned: 

JAMES B. LONGLEY 
Governor 

Came from the Senate, read and ordered 
placed on file. 

The accompanying Bill, "An Act Relating to 
Teacher Employment" (S. P. 640) (L. D. 2029) 

· In the Senate, April 5, 1976, this Bill, having 
been returned by the Governor, together with 
his objections to the saine, pursuant to the 
provisions of the Constitution of the State of 
Maine, after reconsideration, the Senate 
proceeded to vote on the question: 'Shall this 
BtJ!Lbefco

1
_me a~1aw~not~ytanding the objec- . 

10ns o lie Governor? , 
22 voted in favor and 9 against, and according­

ly it was the vote of the Senate that the Bill 
become a law, notwithstanding the objections 
of the Governor, since two-thirds of the Senate 
so voted. · · 

Signed: 
. MAY M.- Ross: 

Assistant Secretary -of- the Senate! 

The Communication was read and ord.ered 
placed on file. . . 

The SPEAKER: The question now before the 
House is, shall this Bill become !_aw 
notwithstanding the objections of the Governor. 
Pursuant to the provisions of the Constitution, 
the yeas and nays are ordered, and a two-thirds 
vote of those present and voting is necessarr 
to override tlie oofe'dfons ofthe Governor: If 
you are in favor of this Bill becoming law 
notwithstanding the objections of the Governor, 
you will vote yes; if you are opposed, you will 
vote no. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
Cumberland, Mr. Garsoe. 

Mr. GARSOE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I am not going to hold 
you up very long, but I just want to caff tlifs to 
your attention, call the Governor's reasons to 
your attention, and if I could, take you back to 
the other day when this·was passed by a fairly 
good margin and hope that. you have had a 
chance to talk to your local school boards and 
have had a chance to familiarize yourselves 

with a situation that. franklv, is of common 
knowledge to a very limited group of people. 

When collecth·e bargaining started. we began 
to see this press for just cause in teacher con­
tracts. Prior to this time. teacher dismissal and 
nonrenewal has been handled under the statute 
known as the tenure law. Under collective 
bargaining, apy dispute at the table goes for 
final resolution in matters such as this to an ar­
bitrator, and we saw a pattern of arbitrators 
ordering school boards under binding deter­
minations to include in their contract language 
"just cause." Now, anything that is in the con­
tract is subject to binding arbitration, and this 
is where the problem developed. We had two, if 
you will, conflicting mechanisms to resolve a 
problem in this area. 

Since these provisions were ordered into con­
tract in the beginning by arbitrators over. the 
objection of boards, the boards gradually began 
to see the writing on the wall that there was not 
much point in fighting to the last ditch· and 
others of them began to agree to this language, 
I guess you would have to say voluntarily, but 
knowing what the outcome would be, until final­
ly school boards began to develop expertise and 
decided to challenge this approach, because itis 
in sort of a blind area between the negotiating 
law and the education law, Title 26 and Title 20. 
So they have contested this action of arbitrators 
ordering them to write this language into their 
contracts, and now they have been successful. 
They have succeeded in getting a Superior 
Court decision that said the arbitra1oi' ex­
ceeded his authority in ordering a school board 
to direct them to put this language into their 
contract. So now we see a rush to the legislature 
on the part of the MT A to get us to say that this 
can be done. 

This came in originally to repeal the tenure 
law, and what happened to it in. committee I 
will never know, but it came out of committee 
reducing the period of pr9bation from a max­
imum of three to two years and tnen;Tri a·com­
pletely inconsistent manner, the education laws 
say that just cause may be a bargainable issue, 
this while the whole matter is under review by 
the Supreme Law Court. For this reason alone I 
think we should sustain the Governor's veto. 

I hesitate to go into the other aspects of what 
becomes different when you have just cause in 
n~ontfacrainvhen"YOU-take·the··route~<Wthe~~---· 
tenure law. Under just cause, you have an ar­
bitrator, an ad hoc arbitrator. He comes in for 
one time, for one complaint, to decide whether 
indeed t!Je school board had just cause for dis­
missing a teacher. I just submit that this does 
not lend itself to continuity or a precedent, ex-
cept as the arbitrator sees his obligation in this 
area. Whereas under the other route, for some 
years now we have been _proceediJ!g' under the 
recourse to the ·courfs whereT submff"weao 
have more in the line of precedent and in the 
line of continuity and in the line of an apprecia-
tion Of the facts that go into the function of a 
school board. 

You are going to_ be ~l_d_ that the courts are 
completely inadequate in this . area. Uhlnflt1s 
fair to say that the courts have tended not to go 
into agonizing detail over the specific reasons 
that a school board has for dismissing a teacher 
on the a_ssumJ>Uo11 th&J_hes~e too are 
sovereign, they are . elected' by theTr Terriiw 
citizens to expend in a policy matter the wishes 
and intent of the parents of these children, and 
this is criticized and this is a criticism that will 
be valid. I just leave it to you as to whether or 
not you feel this is reasonable and consistent 
with the concept that elected officials have a 
public function and a policy function and they 
are accountable to the people? 

I say. on the other side of the coin you have 
got to say no. we don't like this, we want 
someone coming in on a one-time basis. to exert 
his background, his values, on the action of our 
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elected officials. I think that is as simply and as 
fairly as I can put it. and I hope you will vote to 
support the Governor's veto. 

Tlie SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Winthrop, Mr. Bagley. 

Mr. BAGLEY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: There are several rriis-. 
conceptions about this law. In the first place, as 
to what happened in the committee, I will tell 
Mr. Garsoe so he won't be able to say that he 
-will never know. What happened say, the bill 
came in to repeal the present law. Well, the pre­
sent law, the continuing contract law, as I men­
tioned before, is the law that I worked for and 
was opposed by the superintendent of school 
boards; now. they want to keep it. That is 
neither here nor there. 

The point is, half of the teachers in Maine 
have contracts that provide for this just cause. 
Whether it is going to be upheld in court or not, I 
don't know, whether we are going to need this 
law or not, I don't know, but about half the 
teachers are covered by it. The other half of the 
teachers are not. 

If we repeal this law, it is going to mean that 
half of the teachers will have no protection. So 
instead of repealing the law, we simply con­
tinued the present law with a phrase after it 
that said "except that .if the school board and 
the teachers agree on a just cause contract, the 
?bove does not apply." That is what happened 
m the committee. 

Now, as to lhe court, the court is not in most 
of these continuing contract cases. The court 
comes in if a teacher isfired during the course 
of a contract. If a teacher has a one~year con­
tract or a two-year contract and. the school 
board or superintendent ·-or (lomeone decides 
that the teacher shouldn't finish out that term, 
then the teacher may take that case to court, 
and case after case after case, the law. says the 
school board must investigate ·and determine 
the usefulness of that teacher. If the 
superintendents or any other administrators · 
-fire . the teacher and the . teacher can -prove -1n 
court that no member of the school board came 
into that classroom to investigate, the courts 
decide that the teacher is right, the administra­
tion is wrong, because the law.is very specific. 
The school board individually must investigate, 
at least some of the school board members 
must investigate. If no school board member in­
vestigates, the teacher cannot be dismissed. 
That is during the term of a contract. 

Now, if a teacher is elected for a two-year 
contract, our present continuing contract law 
says, if that teacher is to be dismissed, the 
teacher must be notified six months before the 
end of the contract. The teacher also has a right 
to a statement of reasons and a hearing, but the 
hearing is going to be before the same school 
board. that fired. the teacher. There is no provi­
sion, as far as I know. for anv court decision on 
that. The court decision is only for breaking the 
term of a contract. Now. we believe that if a 
teacher and the school board can combine to es­
tablish this just cause thing and the superinten­
dent and the administrators document. they 
visit that teacher, they document their case, 
they have evidence, reviews of the teacher's 
achievement at various. times with copies of 
that review given to the teacher and kept by the 
school board, when they .finally make their 
case. if it is properly documented, the ar­
bitrator will find for the school board. If it is not 
properly documented, the arbitrator will find 

- for the teacher.~ - -
We think it is just a matter of good ad­

ministration to properly document these places 
and the arbitrator will still find for the school 
board ancl the teacher will still be out. We 
l;!elieve that is the case. All we need is proper 
documentation to eliminate teacbers who 
should be eliminated and certainly no organiza­
tion is in fa_vor of keeping teachers if those 

teachers should be eliminated. We want to be 
sure that thev should be eliminated and we want 
lo be sure that that is documented, and we 
believe that if it is documented. the teacher will 
still be dismissed. 

I hope you will vote to override the veto. 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

gentleman from Kennebunk, Mr. McMahon. 
Mr. McMAHON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 

Gentlemen of the House: I just would pose a 
question to anyone in the House that could 
answer it. Would a teacher be covered by just 
contract if it has been negotiated during that 
teacher's first two years of employment? In 
other words, if a just cause contract is in ex­
istence and a new teacher is hired on. during 
that teacher's first two years, probationary 
period, if you will, does that particular teacher 
come under the terms of the just cause con­
tract? 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Ken­
nebunk, Mr. McMahon, has posed a question 
through the Chair to anyone who may care to 
answer. 

The Chair recognizes the gentlewoman from 
Auburn, Mrs. Lewis. . 

Mrs. LEWIS: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: No, the two years is 
the probationary period. The just cause takes 
effect after the probationary period. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair. recognizes the 
gentleman from Standish, Mr. Spencer .. 
. Mr. SPENCER: Mr. Spealcer, f was excused 

under Rule 19 on the original vote on this ques­
tion, and I would ask to be excused again. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair will grant the re­
quest of the gentleman from Standish, Mr. 
Spencer. 

The pending question is, shall Bill "An. Act 
Relating to Teacher Employment" Senate 
Paper 640, L. D. 2029, become law 
_notwithstanding the objections of the -Governor'! 
This requires a two-thirds vote of those present 
and voting. Pursuant to the provisions of the 
Constitution of the State of Maine, the vole will 
be taken by the yeas and nays. All those in favor 
of this Bill becoming law notwithstanding the 
objections of the Governor will vote yes; those 
opposed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL 
YEA - Albert, Bachrach, Bagiey; Bennett, 

Berry, P. P.; Berube, Birt, Blodgett, Boudreau, 
Bowie, Bustin, Carpenter, Carroll, Chonko, 
Clark. Cooney, Cox, Curran, P.; Curran, R.; 
Curtis, Davies, DeVane, Drigotiis, Farley, 
Farnham, Fenlason, Finemore, Flanagan, 
Fraser. Gauthier, Goodwin, H.; Goodwin, K.; 
Greenlaw, Hall. Henderson, Hennessey, Hewes, 
Hinds. Hobbins, Ingegneri, Jackson, Jalbert, 
Jensen, Kany, Kelleher, Kennedy, Laffin, 
LaPointe, Laverty. LeBlanc, Lewin, Lewis, 
Lizotte, Lovell, Lunt, Lynch, MacEachern, 
Mahany, Martin. A.: Martin, R.; Maxwell, 
McKernan. McMahon. Mills, · Miskavage, 
Mitchell. Morton. Mulkern. Nadeau, Palmer, 
Peakes. Pearson. Pelosi, Peterson, T.; Pierce, 
Post, Powell, Quinn, Raymond, Rolde, Rollins, 
Saunders, Shute. Smith, Snow. Snowe, Stubbs, 
Talbot, Tarr, Teague, Theriault, Tr.uman, 
Usher, Wagner; Walker, Wflfong;· Wmsbip, 
The Speaker. · , 

NAY - Ault, Berry, G. W.; Burns, Byers, 
Call, Carey, Carter, Conners, Connolly, Dam, 
Doak, Dow, Durgin, Dyer, Faucher, Garsoe, 
Gould, Gray, Higgins, Hunter, Hutchings, Im­
monen, Joyce, Kauffman, Kelley, Leonard, Lit­
tlefield; Mackel;- McBreairty; Norris, Perkins, 
S.; Perkins, T.: Peterson, P.; Rideout, Sprowl, 
Strout, Torrey, Tozier, Twitchell. 

ABSENT - Churchill, Cote, Dudley, Hughes, 
Jacques, MacLeod, Morin, Najarian, 
Silverman, Susi, Tierney, Tyndale, Webber. 

EXCUSED - Spencer. 
Yes. 98; No, 39: Absent, 13; Excused, 1. 
The SPEAKER: Ninety-eight having voted in 

the affirmative and thirtv-nine in the negative. 
with thirteen being absent and one excused. this 
Bill shall become law notwithstanding the ob­
jections of the Governor. 

Consent Calendar 
Second Day 

In accordance with House Rule 49-A, the 
following item appeared on the Consent Calen­
dar for the Second Day: 

Bill "An Act to Reform the Regulation of 
Watch, Guard and Patrol Agencies and of 
Private Detectives" (C. "A" H-1194) (H. P. 
2211) (L. D. 2309) 

No objection being noted at the end of the Sec­
ond Legislative Day. was passed to be engros­
sed as amel!ded and sent up for concurrence. 

Passed to Be Engrossed 
· Bill "An Act Relating to Campaign Reports 

and Finances" (Emergency) (H.P. 2281) (L. D. 
2340) 

Was reported by the Committee on Bills in 
the Second Reading, read the second time, pas­
sed to be engrossed and sent up for con­
currence; 

On motion of Mrs.- Clark of Freeport, the: 
House reconsidered its action of earlier in the 
day where Bill "An Act to Provide for a Line 
Budget Procedure for all School Systems, 
House Paper 2208, L. D. 2308, was passed to be 
enacted. 

Mrs. Clark of Freeport requested a roU call 
vote on passage to be enacted. _ __ 
. The SPEAKER: FortheC1ia1r-to order a roll 
call. it must have the expressed desire of one 
fifth of the. members presl!n1 !!_nd \TQtjng, All_ 
those desiring a roll call vote will vote yes; those 
opposed will vote no. 

A vote of the House was taken, and more than 
one fifth of the members present having expres­
sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. -

The SPEAKER: The pending question is on 
passage to be enacted. All those in favor of this 
Bill being passed to be enacted will vote yes; 
those opposed will vote no. · 

ROLL CALL 
YEA- Albert, Bachrach, Bennett, Berry, G. 

W.; Berry, P. P.; Berube, Birt, Blodgett, 
Boudreau, Bowie, Bustin, Byers, Carey, 
Carpenter; Carroll, Carter, Chonko, Clark, Con­
ners. Connolly, Cooney, Cox, Darn, Davies, 
DeVane, Doak, Dow, Drigotas, Dyer, Farley, 
Farnham, Faucher; Fenlason, Finemore, 
Flanagan, Gauthier, Goodwin, H.; Goodwin, 
K.; Gould, Gray, Greenlaw, Hall, Henderson, 
Hennessey, Hewes, Higgins, Hinds, Hobbins, 
Hunter, Hutchings, Ingegneri, Jackson, Jalbert, 
Jensen. Joyce. Kany, Kauffman, Kelley, Ken­
nedy. Laffin, LaPointe, . Laverty, LeBlanc, 
Leonard. Lewin, Lewis, Littlefield, Lizotte, 
Lovell. Lunt. Lynch, MacEachern, Mackel, 
Mahany. Martin, A.; Martin. R.: Maxwell, 
McBreairty, McKenurn.,_ McMaho~ ... Mills,_ 
Miskavage, Mitchell, Morton, Mulkern, 
Nadeau,. Norris, Palmer, Peakes, Pearson, 
Pelosi, Perkins, S.; Perkins, T.; Peterson, T.; 
Pierce, Post, Powell, Quinn, Raymond, 
Rideout, Rolde, Rollins, Saunders, Shute, 
Smith, Snow, Snowe, Spencer, Sprowl, Strout, 
Stubbs, Talbot, Tarr, Teague, Theriault, Tozier, 
Truman. Twitchell, Wagner, Walker, Wilfong, 
Winship, The Speaker; - -- - -- -

NAY - Ault, Call, Curran, P.; Curran, R.; 
Durgin, Fraser, Garsoe, Immonen, Peterson, 
P.; Torrey, Usher. 

ABSENT - Bagley, Burns, Churchill, Cofe, 
Curtis, Dudley, Hughes, Jacques, Kelleher, 
MacLeod, Morin, Najarian, Silverman, Susi, 
Tierney, Tyndale, Webber. 

Yes. 123; No, 11: Absent, 17. 
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The SPEAKER: One hundred and twentr­
three having voted· in the affirmative and 
eleven in the negative, with seventeen being ab­
sent, the motion does prevail. 

Signed by the Speaker and sent to the Senate. 

A rnte of the House was taken, and more than has got 00 d.:1~-s. and all te11d1,•n; n.,tirl•d nm~- all get 
one fifth of the members present having expres- 00 days, that is tlJn>t, times $UlO,lXXl that vou would be 
sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was ~ng from the fund, Uiat is nearly $500,00J and then 
ordered. if you go beyond that, then we find that many 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the teachers are awarded sick leave lhat is in excess of 90 
gentleman from Woolwil!h, Mr. Leonard. days and it goes to twice lliat amount, or 100 days, 

The Chair laid before the House the following ~- LEONARp: Mr. Speaker, a parliamentary in- and there are some lhat are in lliat category, some 
matter: qwry? On a motion to recede, I am not sure what we have unlimited, that is two times $.540,00l per year, 

Bill "An Act to Clarify the Retirement' can debate, what can we debate? assuming lliat they all take advantage of it, so lhat is 
Statutes" (Emergency) rH. P. 1860) (L. D. - The SPEAKER: The gentleman may debate over a million dollar drain on the fund each year lliat 
2027) which was tabled earlier in the day and the motion to recede. Anything within the bill is we potentially could have and it could even be higher 
later today assigned pending further considera- debatable, as Jong as you restrict your remarks than lliat. 
Uon. to anything within the bill, The 90 days would take and put a ceiling 9n 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the Mr. LEONARD: Mr. Speaker, Ladies aitd that, at least so the state would know exactly 
gentleman from Rumford, Mr. Theriault. Gentlemen of the House: It seems we have what the liability was going to be or roughly 

Mr. THERIAULT: Mr. Speaker, I move that three or four different issues that are coming what it could reach. In that way we could 
the House recede. into the forefront here and the bill fu itself · as further preserve the integrity of the fund. So I 
_ T_!)_e SPEAKER: Th~ gentleman _fr<l_[!l Rum- you all know, deals with different issues d~wn -do hope when we do recede and we do aaopfffie 
ford, Mr. · Theriault, moves fhat ilie. llouse through and the one thing that seems to be very amendment that will be offered, we can take, 
recede. much in debate is the sick leave, putting a ceil- the inequities out of this fund and increase its 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from ing on sick leave at 90 days. I would hope, stability. 
Augusta, Mr. Bustin. regardless of how you feel about that, that we The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

Mr. BUSTIN: Mr. Speaker and Memoers of don't let the rest of the bill go down the tube, gentleman from Augusta, Mr. Bustin. 
the House: In case you are wondering what we per se, simply because there is a disagreement Mr. BUSTIN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
are dealing with here today, it is the retirement there and I hope you do recede. Gentlemen of.the House: In my entrance to the 
bill that we talked about so long the other day. _____ Le_t_m__!!~peak_o_n tile 90 days and beyond that floor, as this bill came up .quicker than I ex-
You remember, the one we discussed the mat- and tell you my objections and why, when we - pected, I didmak°Ef an error, and if the.House 
ter of the bargain that was struck between get to a point of trying to introduce the other will go along and we defeat the recede question, 
certan public employee segments and this ame~~ment, if_we d_o, tha_t I object to the_lack of my next motion would be to insist, not to 
legislature in that Cornmittee of Conference at a ceiling on accredited Sick leave towaro time adhere. I don't know what is going to happen at 
th_e end of the regular session, you went along and service uoon retirement. ' the other end but that would be the motion to be 
with nJe in putting House Amendment "B" on I went to the Retirement System and I asked made. 
it. The present posture of the measure is that it for figures and the magnitude of what we are - Evidently Mr. Leonard has gotten an awful 
has Seriate "A" attached and my Amendment talking about in terms of a drain on the fund, lot of education on a subject that Mr. Lynch and 
"B" has been taken off. because no one seemed to - everyone I talked I discussed in the corridor after the debate on 

Now, Senate "A" has a number of different with or heard talking the other day in debating this bill before, and he and I generally agree 
impacts. One is that .whole business of the ac- this issue could really identify what that figure that there isn't anyone who understands, really, 
cumulated sick leave credit applied to the was and I am afraid that even the retirement what we are getting into with this measure and 
retirement years, but it also goes further in that system can't give an absolute figure but they an of a_ sudden Mr. Leonard knows all the 
it eliminates the· additional com_IJensation tied have given me some estimates. answers, he has all tlie figures;· wliaf--uie 
to the reduced contribution rates for 1ocal dis-- On the average, in the last two or three years, liabilities would be. · 
tricts of fire fighters and police. I would hope there have been 515 teachers retire per year and In dealing with the accumulated sick leave 
that what the House would do today is to not there have ~een. 449, on the av!)rag!l.i. ~tate question, he obviously is saying that of all the 
r~cede, and tllen after -we taj{e _tha_t _vo!e, I employees, - this being other- than teacners retir- teachers who retire, every single solitary one 
would make_ a motion to adhere amf fuat we llien ing each year. In the teacher ranks we find that will have every single day of accumulation that 
do that and .I would request a roll call on the r9_!1_ghly 20 percent Qf those teacJ1_!!rs_are_ IJJale, was ever alloted to them, nobody ever got sick. 
recede question. the other 00 percent are female aiio" the acliiary Nobody knows_ at this point, what the ex-

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the tells us that the female constitutes a larger posure is going to be. We do know this, that in 
gentleman from Rumford, Mr. Theriault. drain upon the retirement system than does a that Conference Committee Report in the end of 

Mr. THERIAULT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and male. the last session, retirement benefits were , 
·-Gentiemen-of~~HoUSe:IFl?-'-tni'e~'that~in-,"ffiis~-We find;,on;an average, if,we-have noceiling,~reduced_in,,retUIILio.J:..this,, so-something-was~---"- , 

Senate Amendment there is a part of that that or let's say if we have a ceiling even, for every taken away then, this was put in and now here 
we want to strike out and that is why we 30 days that we grant and assume are taken ad- we are in the specialtaking away this, That is 
recede: if we wanted to go along with that vantage of by the retirees and used as ac- why people are upset. · 
amendment, we would recede and concur. credited service, that it costs the fund - this is The Legislature is coming back into session in 

I hope you do permit us to recede so that we across the board assuming that all the 515 about seven months. I would hope that everyone 
· can add on a House Amendment and put that in teachers, I will say teachers now because this is who is involved in this _ measure can get 

the posture that it woufd have everything· in th_e only one that goes beyond this 90 days -:-- together, look at the problem, get statistics that 
there that is deleted from the bill and Commit- ~hey retire, take advantage of the 30 day incre- were not dreamed up over night or dug out by a 
tee Amendment ''A'' that would affect the dis- ment of time and service, it costs. the fund legislative assistant for the purpose of one 
tricts in any way. The only thing that would be $180,000. Now, that is a one shot thing and what single solitary debate, and arrive at some kind 
left that is objected to is the accumulated sick we have done is say that every year that you· of action that everyone can agree upon. There is 
leave. This is definitely the one thing that we ~ave an average of 515 teachers retire, and that no reason to do this no_w and back off the agree-
want to keep out. Is an average that has been found fairly ac- ment that was made Just a few months ago. 

As I told you last week, this thing is open: curate in the last few years, it costs the fund I ~ould hope that on this roll call you will vote 
ended. If we leave that as it is, there is no know- $180,000. _ agamst the motion to recede and then we can in-
ing where it will stop. This is the thing that we On the state employees, it is a little different sist. . · 
have to do to get ~he Senate Amendment out of that 449 employees that retire each year. Fo; The SPEAKE~: The Chair recognizesJh~ 
the way. and put m our own amendment and I every 30 days that they take advantage uniform- gentleman from Livermore Falls, Mr. Lynch. 
think it will satisfy most of the people, par- ly across the board and are awarded time and Mr .. LYNCH: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
ticularly the districts, in what we want to do. service, it costs the fund ~148,000. · .Gentlem.e.n ofl!e House: _I_ \\'_(!Uld like to·qualify 

If you adhere, this is the same as killing the When I introduced the amenclinent last- ye;if part of Mr. Busffii's statement. We diaralK 
bill. If _you• do lhat, there are many_ people in thls that we are figh~ing about today iJ-nd tha_t_I ~eem ~bout it__ and I did say t~at nobody could p_ut_ a 
that WIii be hurt because there WIil be parts of to be on the other side than I was last year I readily figure on the cost of this, but . there can re no 
this bill and the Committee Amendment that say lliat I made a mistake, and I would~ that this den ring_ that t~ere will be a cost and mr own 
would be helpful to these people, such as the House would provide me with an avenue for cor- feelmg 1s that 1t would be of some magmtude. 
game wardens, state police and others who had reeling that mistake before I put the fund in I think there is a complete misunderstanding 
wanted to advance their dates and also would bankruptcy, When I introduced the amendment last of what the retirement system is and what it 
change some of the things that are necessary to year, I thought this would be treated uniformly, lhat can do and what it should not do. I think one of 
be changed to bring the rest of.the bill into line. there would be no negotiations, lliat there would_ be the most interesting statements that I have 

The SPEAKER: A roll call has been re- in fact, pretty much of a· ceiling on the number of seen was -in -the - Cuihoeflaild Coimcy7reflrea 
quested. For the Chair to order a roll call, it· days lhat. were accredited and also I did not realize Teachers Association in which they say 
must ~ave the expressed desire of one fifth of the magmtude of the drain. ,100.00l per year just for amongst many other statements, the activ.~ 
the members present and voting. Those in favor teachef!l retiring is a large amount. teachers are contr(buting today approximately 
will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. f.et's t.ake for eixample, if a·teacher retired and he $2.4 million. annually, more to the Maine State 

I 
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Retirement Svstem than in April of 1974. ln 
September or' 1976, the active teachers will be 
contributing approximately $.l5 million annually 
more than in April, 1974. This amount from ac­
tive teachers is sufficient to fund L. D. 1950, 
which is the cost of living increase for retired 
teachers. 

Now, the $3.5 million is not gravy; the $3.5 
million is to fund the benefits that these 
teachers on higher salaries are going to get 
years down the road, and if you drain that $3.5 
million . off to pay retired teachers now, where 
·are_ you going t.o get . the money to fund the 
benefit for the teacher salary increases that 
have been given this year? · 

There is one other thing that I am disturbed 
about. The bill does not have what I thought was 
going to be Senate Amendment 520, and that 
amendment, the purpose of this amendment is 
to c.ontinue the limitation of benefits granted to 
certain teachers under private and special ed. 
This.refers to the non-contributory teachers. · · 

You are already draining three quarters of a 
million dollars a month out of the retirement 
system for 2330 teachers, which legislatures 
have very generously given benefits to without 
a single penny being contributed by them. You 
have already paid $63 million to sur.port this 
program and the actuary estimates 1t is going 
to cost double that or somewhere around $124 
million i.ir $125 million. · 

I think there has to be some clarification on 
the point of the legislature as to what they are 
doing or are attempting to do to the retirement 
system and I would like to see some of this thing 
brought into light. I. would go along with Mr. 
Theriault at the present time. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Farmington, Mr. Morton. 
. Mr. MORTON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: The big question that 
has been debated back and forth not only today 
but the other day in some detail, is this business 
of the 90 days and whether or not an agreement 
was struck. This is what we· hear constantly, 
this phrase, an agreement was struck. I was pot 
iii on. the· agreement but I have interviewed 
everyone who was in on the agreement, and I 
have obtained the best record that I can _and I 
just. want to clear up this difficulty, because it 
is a difficulty. 

The Conference Committee agreed im­
animously that the House recede and then in­
qefinitely postpone Housl: Am~ndments "A'' 
:and "E". "A" ·has no problem here, we are 
not discussing it. but "E" is the amendment 
that was put on in the House by the gentleman 
from Woolwich, Mr. Le_onard. which is so much 
in controversy. I want to emphasize that that 
amendment was put on in the House and in the 
Senate before the Conference. Committee ever 
talked about it and it was only brought into the 
Conference Committee. according to what I am 
told bv members of the committee, in order to 
clarify the language. Th.e substance was not a 

· problem. 
The. C_onference Committee agreed un­

animously that they would change the effective 
date to Section 1. and this was a trade-off to 
allow more time for negotiations for teacher 
contracts. The Conference Committee agreed 
unanimciuslv that the effective date in Sections 
23-A, 41. 4( 46 and 50 should be changed from 
January 1. 1976. to January_of 1977, n~t to ma~e 
any changes but to allow time to adJust to this 
change, and this was the change, the real strong 
change which changed from the annual compen­
sation base from the last year to the average of 
three years. They agreed unanimously that 
House Amendment "E" would be incorporated 
with the clarification of language, and so it was 
incorporated. it was put back on the bill. Mind 
vou, it was alreadv there, it is not something 
new but it was put back on the bill, and it was 
agreed that it should be, in the Conference Com­
mittee Report. 

l\h' information is that at no time in the dis­
russion of this was the number of davs a matter 
of C'0lll'ern. and the wording of the amendment 
is pretty clear on that score·. because the 
amendment says that all accumulated or ac­
crued sick leave or unused vacation leave -
this is the Conference Committee amendment 
now - or a combination of both for which the 
member is credited on termination of service over 
which he does not receive payment shall be ac­
credited as membership seivice. There is no question 
about that. 

It further goes on to say that accumulated or 
accrued leave shall not include lapsed leave or 
other leave, and this is the important clause -
beyond the maximum set as accumulated or ac­
crued by personnel rules or regulations or by 
contract. Now, the words personnel rules and 
regulations have reference to state employees, 
basically. Contracts refers to teachers, and 
there. is no question but what accrued sick 
leave was to be included, as it was a matter of 
then existing contracts, but the very fact that it 
is used in this context implies, without any 
question in. my mind, that just as personnel 
rules can be changed, just as reuglations can be 
changed, so contracts do run out and when they 
run out, they are no longer in force and they are 
subject to change _at that time. 

So there was no questiop or even considera­
tion of the number of days involved. The im­
plications of the number of days was not con­
sidered, and regardless of whether the figures 
that the gentleman from Woolwich has com­
piled are correct or incorrect, as the gentleman 
from Livermore Falls has pointed out, there is 
a significant number of dollars involved in this 
matter. 

If you fail to recede and allow the gentleman· 
from Rumford, Mr. Theriault, to put the 
amendments on which would do eve_ rything that 
is requested by the gentleman from Augusta; ex­
cept this 90 day provision, if you go along with 
that, you will be doing the correct thing and you 
will not be doing any harm to current contracts, 
because current contracts will be honored in 
their full and any kind of negotiations that has 
previously been obtained, whether it is for 90 
days, which, incidentally, in all of these, 90 days 
is free. The teachers are all going to get it if 
they have accumulated it, and whether it costs 
a $180,000 a year or $150,000 or $250,000 is im­
material, it is in there for 90 days, which is 3 
times 30 and the only thing we are attempting to 
do here is put a 90 day ceiling on for future 
negotiated contracts. That is all we are trying 
to do; is pin this down for the future. 

If you .want to let it go ad infinitum, at any 
level. with no control, then that is the way you 
want to go, but if you want to put a control on it 
after the currently negotiated contracts are up, 
then I submit to you that the thing to do is vote 
with Mr. Theriault and follow his lead· on the 
amendments. That. is· the responsible way I 
think we should go. I hope you will go with Mr. 
Theriault. 

Mr. Bustin of Augusta was granted permis-
sion to speak a third time. ,. • 

Mr. BUSTIN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I am glad we have at 
least had the record cleared by Mr. Morton as to 
whether or not House Amendment "E" was ifi 
the Conference Committee Report, because· 
when we discussed this matter the other day, I 
said it was and others said it was not, and you 
just heard him, although he was arguing · oo !he 
other side of the issue, you heard him say it was 
passed in the House, it was passed in the Senate 
and it was part of the Conference Committee 
Report, part of the compromise. Now he says, 
it may have been there but it wasn't really dis­
cussed. 

He lriterviewed all of · the -principals ffi the 
matter, except me, and I don't know whether he 
interviewed Mr. Tyndale, who unfortunately 
was the other member from the House who is 

not lwre tlllfay. I am telling you it was clisrussed 
as part of the quid pro quo for taking off the 
lump sum payment added to the final year of 
retirement benefits - that was part of the deal. 

The SPEAKER: The pending question before 
the House is on the motion of the gentleman 
from Rumford, Mr. Theriault, that the House 
recede. Those in favor will vote yes; those op­
posed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL 
YEA - Albert, Ault, Bachrach, Bagley, 

Berry, G. W.; Berry, P. P.; Birt, Boudreau, 
Bowie, Burns, Byers, Carey, Carroll, Carter, 
Conners, Dam, DeVane, Doak, Dow, Durgin, 
Dyer, Farnham, Faucher, Fenlasoh, Fraser, 
·Garsoe, Gould, Gray, Greenlaw, Hewes, 
Higgins, Hinds, Hunter, Hutchings, Immonen, 
Jackson, Kauffman, Kelley, Kennedy, Laverty, 
LeBlanc, Leonard, Lewin, Littlefield, Lizotte, 
Lovell, Lunt, Lynch, MacEachern, Mackel, 
Martin, A.; Maxwell, McBreairty, McKernan, 
McMahon, Mills, Miskavage, Morton, Nadeau, 
Norris, Palmer, Perkins, S.; Perkins, T.; 
Peterson, P.; Raymond, Rollins, Saunders, 
Shute, Sprowl, Strout, Tarr, Teague, Theriault, 
Torrey, Tozier, Twitchell, Usher; Walker, 
Wilfong, Winship. · 

NAY ~ Bennett, Berube, Blodgett, Bustin, 
Call. Carpenter, Chonko, Clark, Connolly, 
Cooney, Cox, Curran, P.; Curran, R.; Curtis, 
Davies, Farley, Finemore, Flanagan, Goodwin, 
H.; Goodwin, K.; Henderson, Hennessey, Hob­
bins. Ingegneri, Jalbert, Jensen, Joyce, Kany, 
Kelleher, Laffin, LaPointe, Lewis, Mahany, 
Martin. R.; Mitchell, Mulkern, Peakes, 
Pearson, Pelosi, Peterson, T.; Pierce, Post, 
Powell, Quinn, Rideout, Rolde, Snowe, Spencer, 
Stubbs, Talbot, Truman, Wagner. 

ABSENT - Churchill, Cote, Drigotas, 
Dudley, Gauthier, Hall, Hughes, Jacques, 
MacLeod, Morin; Najarian, Silverman, Smith, 
Snow, Susi, Tierney, Tyndale, Webber. 

Yes, 80; No; 52; Absent, 18. 
The SPEAKER: Eighty having voted in the 

affirmative and fifty-two in the negative, with 
eighteen being absent, the motion does prevail. 

On motion of Mr. MacEachern of Lincoln, un~ 
der suspension of the rules, the House recon­
sidered its action whereby Committee Amend­
ment "A" as amended by House Amendment 
''B" thereto was adopted. 

Mr. MacEachern of Lincoln offered House 
Amendment "C" to Committee Amendment 
"A" and moved its adoption: 

House Amendment "C" to Committee 
Amendment "A" CH-1154) was ready by the 
Clerk. . 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Bangor,,Mr. Kelleher. 

Mr. KELLEHER: Mr. Speaker, would the 
gentleman from Lincoln mind explaining to the 
House what his amendment does? 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from 
Bangor, Mr. Kelleher, has posed a question 
throu£h the CJJa.ir_ to t!lfJ__[(lnt}.em.~i!. ._frg_rnJ,in­
coln, Mr .. MacEachern, who may answer if he 
desires to do so. 

The Chair re~_qgriizes th~t gEmt_le.!J}an .. 
Mr. MacEACHERN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies 

and Gentlemen of the House: Very simply, the 
amendment that I proposed does everything 
that Mr. Bustin's amendment does with the ex­
ception of the 90 day ceiling on the teachers' 
sick leave credit toward retirement. The only 
problem with the lack of a ceiling on· retire­
ment, and I think that everybody is aware of it 
because it has been kicked around quite a lot, is 
the fact that you h_ave the position of teachers 
bargaining with school districts and schools and 
the state paying the bill. · 

This bill grandfathers any present agreement 
between the teachers and their districts and it 
also leaves up to negotiation any accumulation 
of sick leave byond the 90 day period. In other 
words, in a certain district, the teachers in that 
district could bargain with thei!' directors 



950 LEGISLATIVE RECORD - HOUSE, APRIL 5, 1976 

beyond the 90 day period and the only provision through the Chair to anyone who may_ care to Dyer, Farnham, Faucher, Feniason, Fraser, 
connected with this is that the extra cost of the answer. Garsoe, Gauthier, Goodwin, H.; Goodwin, K.: 
negotiations beyond 90 days will be picked The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Gould, Gray, Greenlaw, Hennessey, Hewes, 
either by the district, by the teachers or a com- Lincoln, Mr. MacEachern. Higgins, Hinds, Hunter, Hutchings, Immonen, 
bination of both. I think that pretty much sum-·• Mr. MacEACHERN; Mr. Speaker, Ladies Jackson, Jensen, Joyce, Kelley, Kennedy, 
·mari7..es what this amendment does. · and Gentlemen of the House: All we are doing Laverty, LeBlanc, Leonard, Lewin, Lewis, 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the with this one is repealing the amendment that Lizotte, Lo'vell, Lunt, Lynch, MacEachern, 
gentleman from Rumford, Mr. Theriault. Mr. Bustin placed on the bill last week and ,Mackel, Mahany, Martin, A.; Maxwell, 
· \14r. THERIAULT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and replacing it with the amendment that I just in- McBreairty, McKernan, ,McMahon, Mills, 
·Gentlemen of the House:- So there will be no mis- troduced. I already have explained the dif- Miskavage, Morton, Nadeau, Norris, Palmer, 
understanding, the amendment also takes out the ference between the two amendments. Perkins, S.; Perkins, T.; Peterson, P.; Post, 
emergency; The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the Raymond, Rideout, Rollins, Saunders, Shute, 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Livermore Falls, Mr. Lynch. Snowe, Sprowl, Strout, Stubbs, Tarr, Teague, 
gentleman from Woolwich, Mr. Leonard. Mr. LYNCH: Mr. Speaker, looking at the Theriault, Torrey, Tozie,:, Twitchell, Usher, 

Mr: LEONARD: Mr. Speaker, a parliamen- Statement of Fact on House Amendment "B", Walker, Wilfong, Winship! 
tary inquiry? What is the position of House it allows the use of accumulative leave as NAY_:_ Bagley, Bennett, Blodgett, Boudreau, 
Amendment "B"? membership service time without limitation, Bustin, Call, Carpenter, Chonko, Clark, Connol­

The SPEAKER: House Amendment "B" is except by rules, regulations or contracts. What ly, Cooney, Curran, P.: Davies, Far~ey, 
still attached to the bill. does that mean? Does that mean that the rules Finemore, Flanagan, Henderson, Hohbms, 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from and regulations or contracts are going to be es- Ingegneri, Jalbert, Kany, Kelleher, Laffin, 
Augusta, Mr. Bustin. tablished by negotiation at the local level and Martin, R.: Mitchell, Mulkern, Peakes, 

Mr, BUSTIN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and haven't we already taken care of that in House Pearson, Pelosi, Peterson, T.; Powell, Rolde, 
Gentlemen of the House: On the outside chance Amendment "C"? Snow, Spencer, Talbot, Truman, Wagner, 
that there were some votes for recede as a The SPEAKER: The Chair will order a vote. ABSENT - Bowie, Cote, Curran, R.: 
courtesy to allow this move to be made so that ·The pending question before the House is the Drigotas, Dudley, Hall, Hughe_s, Jacques, Ka_1;1f­
the amendment could be introduced and ex- motion of the gentleman from Lincoln, Mr. · fman, LaPointe, Littlefield, MacLeod, Monn, 
plained, on that outside chancel-would-move ·· MacEachern, that we Teconsider· our·action ~ Najarian, Quinn,· Silverman; Smith;- 0 Susi, 
the indefinite postponement of House Amend- whereby House Amendment "B" to Committee Tierney, Tyndale, Webber. 
ment "C" to Committee Amendment .. "A". Amendment "A" was adopted. Those in favor Yes, 91; No; 38; Absent, 21. 
. The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. The SPEAKER: Ninety-one having voted in 

gentleman from Livermore Falls, Mr. Lynch. A vote of the House was taken. the affirmative and thirty-eight in the negative, 
Mr. LY NCH: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Whereupon, Mr. Kelleher of Bangor re- with twerity-one being aosenf, the fooffon aoes 

Gentlemen of the House: I support House quested a roll call. prevail. · 
Amendment "C" it is· a responsible move. It The SPEAKER: In order for the Chair. to The Chair recognizes the gentleman from 
allows for negotiation for greater sick leave but order a roll call, it must have the expressed Lincoln, Mr. MacEachern. 
it puts the funding of it right up to the district, desire of one fifth of the members present and Mr. MacEACHERN: Mr. Speaker, I now 
the teachers or a combination of both. · voting. Those in favor will vote yes; those op- move that we indefinitely postpone House 

The SPEAKER: The Chair will order a vote. posed will vote no. · Amendment "B" to Committee Amendment 
Those in favor of the indefinite postponement of A vote of the House was taken, and more than "A". 
House Amendment "C" to Committee Amend- one-fifth ·of the members present having ex- Mr. Kelleher of Bangor requested a roll call. 
ment "A" will vote yes; those opposed will vote pressed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was The SPEAKER: In order for the Chair to 
no. ordered. · order a roll call, it must have the expressed 

A vote of the House was taken. The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the <desire of one ·mth of"the members present and 
17 having voted in the affirmative and 71 in gentlewoman from Madison, Mrs. Berry. voting. Those in favor will vote yes; those op-

the negative, the motion did not prevail. Mrs. BERRY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies. and posed will vote no. . 
Thereupon, House Amendment "C" to Com- Gentlemen of the House: I- would like to ask a A vote of the House was taken, and more than 

mil tee Amendment "A" was adopted.. question if I might through the Chair. Wouldn't one fifth of the members present having expres-
Mr. MacEachern of Lincoln moved the House these two be in direct conflict with each other? sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 

reconsider its action whereby House Amend- Mr, MacEachern said that- we were replacing ordered; 
ment "B" to Committee Amendment "A" was Committee Amendment "B" with his amend- The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
adopted. . .. me.11LSin_ce,_we.haven:.t.already.doneaway~wHIL~. gentleman,Jrom.Augusta,c.ML.Busti•un_._-····-··~~~ 

·-TlieSPEA:KER:TheCna1r recognizes. the "B" yet; so would they be in conflict if by Mr. BUSTIN: Mr. Speaker
1 

Ladies and 
gentleman from Cape Elizabeth, Mr. Hewes. chance they did not postpone "B"? .. _ Gentlemen of the House: I notice, as I have 

Mr. HEWES: Mr. Speaker, a parliamentary The SPEAKER: The gentlewoman fror:ii" been watching the board very, very closely ort 
inquiry? Is this a motion to reconsider whereby Madison, Mrs. Berry, has posed a question .these votes, that people are all over ~e lo~ ~d I 
we adopted House Amendment "B" to Commit-. through the Chair to anyone who may answer if wonder, with all that are at stake ~ ~th this JSSUe 
tee Amendment ''A''? thev so desire. affecting as many people, whether 1trrught bea good 

The SPEAKER: The Chair understands it to The Chair recognizes the gentleman from idea to have this tabled until we all get the act 
be stated in that fashion. Farmington, Mr. Morton. together. I just suggest that, nobody has to make the 

The Chair recogn~~s the gentleman from Au- Mr. MORTON: Mr. Speaker, it is rather motion if they don't want to. . . . .. 
gusta, Mr. Bustin. clear, the answer to the question is that the two The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

Mr. HUS'l'lN: Mr. Speaker, are we under a amendments are in conflict and we have just gentleman from Bangor, Mr. Kelleher. 
division or can I have a division on suspension adopted "C" and the proper procedure now is to Mr. KELLEHER: Mr. Speaker, I move that 
of the rules or is suspension of the rules not reconsider whereby "B" was adopted and after this lay on the_ table for one legislative day, 
necessary? .. . we have reconsidered,· the thing to do is to in- Mr. Theriault of Rumford requested a vote on 

The SPEAKER: Suspension of the rules is not definitely postpone "B". the tabling motion. . • 
necessary since the motion to reced_e reopens The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the · The SPEAKER: Those in favor of tabhng for 
the bill in its entirety. gentleman from Lincoln, Mr. MacEachern. . •one legislative day will vote yes: those opposed 

The SPEA,KER: The Chair recognizes the Mr. MacEACHERN: Mr. Speaker, I think will vote no. 
gentleman from York, Mr. Rolde. that I can answer the lady. These two amend- A vote of the House was taken. , 

Mr. ROLDE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and ment are inconsistent with one another and if we 53 having voted in the affirmative a1_1d 67 m 
Gentlemen of the House: What is the pending adopt "C" and leave "B" on there, I don't know the negative, the motion di~ not pre~a1l. 
motion? what we have, but really, I tliiiik. we should post- The SPEAKER: The pe_ndmg question before 

The SPEAKER: The pending motiori is the pone "B". the House is on the motion of the gentleman 
motion of the gentleman from Lincoln, Mr. The SPEAKER: The pending question before from Lincoln, Mr. MacEachern, that House 
MacEachern that we reconsider our action the House is the motion of the gentleman from Amendment "B" to Committee Am~ndment 
whereby House Amendment "B" to Committee Lincoln, Mr. MacEachern, to reconsider adop- "A" be indefinitely postponed .. Those m. favor 
Amendinent "A" was adopted. tion of House Amendment "B" to Committee will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. 

The Chair recognizes the gentleman from Amendment "A". Those in favor will vote yes ROLL CALL 
Bangor, Mr. Kelleher. . . those opposed wiHvote no. · YEA - Albert, Ault, Bachrach, Berry, G. 

Mr, KELLEHER: Mr. Speaker, not to add to . ROLL CALL W.; Berry, P. P.; Berube, Birt, Burns, Byers, 
the confusion, but if we repeal this amendment, YEA - Albert, Ault, Bachrach, Berry, G. Carey, Carroll, Carter, Churchill, Co~ners, Cox, 
what exact!y are we repealing? W.; Berry, P. P.; Berube, Birt, Burns, Byers, Curtis, Dam, Doak, Dow, Durgm, Dyer, 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Carey, Carroll, Carter, Churchill, Conners, Cox, Farnham, Fauc.her, Fenlason, Fraser, Garsoe, 
Bangor, Mr. Kelleher, has posed a question -~urtis, Dam, DeVane, Doak, Dow, Durgin, Gauthier, Gould, Gray, Greenlaw, Hewes, 
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Higgins, Hinds, Hunter, Hutchings, Immonen, 
Jac~son, Joyce, Kelley, Laverty, LeBlanc, 
Leonard, Lewin, Lewis, Lovell, Lunt, Lynch, 
·MacEachern, Mackel, Mahany, Martin, A.; 
Maxwell. McBreairty, McKernan, McMahon, 
Mills, Miskavage, Morton, Nadeau, Norris, 
Palmer, Perkins, S.; Perkins, T.; Peterson, P.; 
Raymond, Rideout, Rollins, Saunders, Shute, 
Sprowl, Stubbs, Tarr, Teague, Theriault, 
Torrey, Tozier, Twitchell, Usher, Walker, 
Wilfong. 

NAY - Bagley, Bennett, Blodgett, Boudreau, 
Bustin, Call, Carpenter, Chonko, Clark, Connol­
ly, Cooney, Curran, P.; Davies, Farley, 
Finemore, Flanagan, Goodwin, H.; Goodwin, 
K.; Henderson, Hennessey, Hobbins, Ingegneri, 
Jalbert, Jensen, Kany, Kelleher, Kennedy, Laf­
fin, LaPointe; Lizotte, Martin, R.; Mitchell, 
Mulkern, Peakes, Pearson, Pelosi, Peterson, 
T.; Pierce, Post, Powell, Rolde, Snow, Snowe, 
Spencer, Strout, Talbot, Truman, Wagner, 
Winship, The Speaker. 

ABSENT - Bowie, Cote, Curran, R.; 
DeVane, Drigotas, Dudley, Hall, Hughes, Jac­
ques, Kauffman, Littlefield; MacLeod, Morin, 
Najarian, Quinn, Silverman, Smith, Susi, 
Tierney, Tyndale, Webber. _ 

Yes, 80; !';lo, 50; Absent, 21. . _ 
· The SPEAKER: Eighty having voted in the 

affirmative and fifty in the negative, with 
twenty-one being absent, the motion does 
prevail. 

Senate Amendment "A" to Committee 
Amendment "A" (S-511) was read by the Clerk. 

On. motion of Mr. Theriault of Rumford 
Senate Amendment "A" to Committee Amend­
ment "A',' was indefinitely postponed in_ non­
concurrence. 

Thereupon, Committee Amendment "A" as 
amended. by House Amendment "C" thereto 
was adopted. 

The Bill passed to be engrossed as amended 
by Committee Amendment "A" as amended by 

.House Amendment "C" thereto in non­
conc_m:rence and sent up for concurrence. _ 

( Off Record Remarks) 

-The Chair laid before the House the following 
matter.: "An Act to Clarify the Laws Relating 
to Marine Resources'' (H. P. 2010) (L, D. 2192) 
which was tabled ealier in the day and later to­
day assigned, pending passage to be enacted. 

On motion of Mr. Greenlaw of Stonington, un­
der suspension of the rules, the House recon­
sidered its action whereby the Bill was passed 

• to be engrossed as amended by House Amend­
· ment 0 A" as amended by House Amendment 
"A" thereto and House Amendment "B". 

The same gentleman offered House Amend­
! ment "C" and moved its adoption. 

House Amendment "C" (H-1201) was read by 
the Clerk and adopted. · 

The Bill passed to be Engrossed as amended 
by House-Amendment "A'.' as amended by House 
Amendment "A" thereto and House Amendments 
"B" and "C" in non-roncurrence and sent up for con-

'CWTenCe. 

The Chair laid before the House the following· 
matter: Bill An Act Relating to Effective Dates 
of School Lunch Programs (H. P. 2207) (L. D. 
2307) which was tabled earlier in the day and 
later today assigned, pending passage to be 
enacted. 

On motion of Mr. Rolde of York, retabled 
pending passage to be enacted and tomorrow 
assigned. 

The C!Jair laid before the House the following 
matter: Resolve Authorizing the Governor to 
Create, Administer and Seek Funds for Com­
munity Jobs Programs for the State of Maine 
(H. P. 2165) (L. D. 2293) which was tabled 
earlier in the day and later today assigned 
.pending passage to ~e enacted. 

On motion of Mr. Palmer or Noofeboro, 
retabled pending passage to be enacted and 
tomorrow assigned. 

J The Chair laid before the House the following mat-
1ter: Bill "An Act to Reorganire the Standardi1.ation 
,Committee" (H. P. 2278) (L. D. 2339) which was 
1tabled earlier in the day and later today assigned, 
!pending passage to be engrossed. 

Mr. Jensen of Portland offered House Amend­
ment "A" and moved its adoption. 

House Amendment "A" (H-1202) was read by 
the Clerk. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Cumberland, Mr. Garsoe. 

Mr. GARSOE: Mr .. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I apologize for not be­
ing ready but I only found this amendment right 
now. I am sure that none of you have in your 
possession 2339, but this is the result of the 
study conducted by Appropriations in the bid­
ding practices of the State of Maine. We have a 
report that is in its final agony right now and 
should be out shortly, but the only substantive 
change that we are recommending out of this 
report is a reorganization of the Standardiza­
tion Committee. 

I am going to oppose the adoption of this 
amendment, perhaps unwisely, but I just 
wanted to explain to you that we have put out a 
redraft under 2339. 
· When we started this study, we found that the 

Standardization Committee, which is a review 
board to evaluate and recommend changes in 
procedures and regulations for the Bureau of 
Purchases, hasn't been in action since 1969. We 
did uncover, I shouldn't use the word uncover, 
we did come across a great many irregularities 
and practices that had perhaps been modified 
over the years by lack, I think, of having this 
Standardization Committee to work with. 

The only proposal we are recommending now 
is that the Standardization Committee which, 
incidentally, has since been reactivated by the Com­
missioner of Finance and Administration, we are 
changing the makeup to insure that a majority of non­
state personnel be on it, that they have expertise in 
'this field and that they have the Director. of_ the 
Bureau of Purchases as an ex officio· non-voting 
member, these are the only changes. I think the fact 
that it has been reactivated and then with these 
changes will give us everything we need or at least 
will respond to everything we found in seeing to it 
that the bidding practices are conducted in a proper 
manner. 
. This amenoment - the thing that jumps·ouI 
at me right here quickly is requiring qf the 
State Purchasing Agent to file a written report 
giving his reasons for refusing to acceet the 
fowest bid. In its simplest coo1exf, refusmg to 
accept . the lowest bid, period, and saying 
nothing else is in violation of statute and believe 
you me, that doesn't really become affected by 
any reasons in writing, Part of the work of this 
committee was generated by people who felt 
damaged or were dissatisfied with what had 
taken place. 

I. think the very fact that your conducting 
competititve bidding makes a very watchful at­
mosphere on the part of those who do not 
receive the bids and we had a regular plethora 
of inquiry, legislative attention, and there was 
no way that that kind of activity was going to be 
conducted under a bushel, so I would say that 
the 2339, as we have it drafted, will meet the 
needs that we uncovered and to add the further 
burden of the Bureau of Purchasing starting to 
give written reasons as to why he is not ac­
cepting a bid is superfluous and therefore hope 
you will indefinitely postpone this amendment. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Portland, Mr. Jensen. 

Mr. JENSEN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: First of all, I would 

request a vote on the pending motion and I 
would like to explain to tl1e House what has oc­
curred with this bill. lt has a kind of interesting 
history and somewhat of an interesting one as it 
went through the legislative process. 

This occurred as a result of a constituent who 
called me sometime last September. He had bid 
on a proposal issued by the Bureau of Purchases 
to supply an underpass for the State of Maine. 
He happened to be the lowest qualified bidder, 
he went through a whole series of procedures 
meeting the bid process, as it ended up occurr­
ing, the Bureau of Purchases took, first, the 
high bidder, then another low bidder, which was 
higher than the bidder that I had gone to bat for, 
and then finally, after I raised the devil and so 
did five or six other people, they turned around, 
the Standardization Committee met, all hell 
started to break loose and the firm finally got 
the contract. 
T.illscussed this aC great Tenglli 'wltfi Mr. ·nar: 

soe and he agreed that the S.tandardization 
Committee had no other alfernatlve:"'The .fad of 
the matter is, the State Purchasing Agent ap­
parently acted illegally because of this. 

What bothers me is that you presently have· 
the situation with the State Purchasing Depart­
ment and the State Purchasing Bureau where a 
tremendous number of things are put out to bid, 
something around $30 million a year, I believe, 
for ~tate confrac_t~. This range~_fr_Q_J!l JJ1c.ncils to 
motor vehicles to an_ air conditioning uiiiI for 
the House of Representatives and a variety of 
other things. It seems to me that if you are go­
ing to keep people accountable, if you are going 
to. make it easy for the public to know what is 
going on ·and how things are occurring, 
whenever any state contract is put out to bid, 
what ought to occur is, the lowest qualified bid­
der ought to be accepted. If for any. reason that 
that does not occur, then it ought to be put in 
writing. _ 
- -There are- many· o-ccasiiiiis wliefe lliere is a 
darn good reason for not accepting the lowest 
possible bidder. You know, there are a variety 
of things which may come up. The bidder may 
not be_ a bidder that is reputable, he may be 
talking about one bidder that comes from 
Southern California to build a school and he 
guarantees the school and he may be talking 
about another bidder that is proposing to build 
the school for a slightly higher price that lives 
or is located five miles from where the school is 
going to be built. In that kind of situation you 
might ·well see where you might be_ better off 
and serve the state better to make this purchase 
from the local contractor. · 

It seems foiiie-veryTinportant thafwhat you 
ought tC1 do is require public notice, give the 
public a chance to know what is going on when a 
low bidder is not accepted. That is what my 
amendment does. 

In adilil1on, if changes lhe name of the Stan-· 
dardization Committee· to a Contract Review 
Committee, which I think is more properly a. 
function of that committee. The committee 
would.also be required to-give the okay to rules 
and regulations drawn up by the Bureau of 
Purchases. 

There have been four or five thmgs occur in 
the last year or so which have been highly 
questionable. If 1ou remember, there was some 
!hassle earlier ffiis year analasf year -iiboot flle 
air conditioning bid for this very chamber. 
There was some degree of hassle about Gover­
:nor Long1ey's · advertislrig ·agency, fhe -agency 
that did his campaign, organiz.ed his advertis­
ing and then last year was unexplainably given 
a· contract under very unusual circumstances. As 
it turned out, there was no illegality proven, but 
certainly there was a great deal of ethical ques­
tions raised and I think the degree of public sup­
port for this kind of thing was lowered tremen­
dously because of that. 
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When one person, such as the Governor, has when competitive bids are issued and the low 
an advertising agency that did his campaign, bidder is not accepted, the public ought to have 
then turns around and one of his employees the right to know why? Or do we just say no, we 
gives a special contract to this agency, I think take the bid that we decide happens to be best 
very clearly the public questions that kind of and if you don't like it, tough luck, take us to 
thing. Unless it is very clear and very easy to court, at that point, you find out. This kind of 
understartd why that stuff occurs, you are going thing breeds suspicion, mistrust, belief that 
to continue to have more rumors, more state government is corrupt and a whole series 
problems, more general lack of public con- of other things, all of them harmful to state 
fidence. government, politicians, bureaucrats, and 

Public confidence is what I am attempting to everybody else. It seems to me that we have got 
get at and I would hope that you would oppose to pass this kind of an amendment to allow the 
the motion to indefinitely postpone this amend- public to begin to restore its confidence in state 
ment and support the amendment the way it is government and specifically in the coinpetifive 
presently proposed. It is What I consider to be a biddirtg procedure. 
very moderate, a very weak proposal. When th,e study was done over the summer on 

My original bill, as the good gentleman from this whole area, one of the things which oc­
Cumberland will assure you, was much, much curred, to my understanding, is that there were 
stronger. It placed tremendously more strict literally dozens of people and dozens o! issues 
controls, and. while I still think that is a good which came up, everybody was accusing one 
·idea, at this late date in the session, I am very department or another of messing up or doing 
willing to accept something that does ac- something which appeared to be illegal, of tak­
complish sometliing, does put some sort of ing high bids on contracts. If only to avoid that 
public controls on the Bureau of Purchases kind of thing in the future, it is imperative that 
without interferring to any great extent in what we pass my amendment into law. 
they are doing or how they are doing it. I would ask you to vote no, against indefinite-

Th SPEAK T 'h . ly postponing this amendment. - . 
e _ . . ER: h_!!_ C air recogmz!!s Jll_!!__ • The SPEAKER: The Chair recinizes the gentleman from Cumberland. Mr. Garsoe: 

gentleman from Ellsworth, Mr, De ane. 
Mr. GARSOE: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and Mr. DeVANE: Mr. Speaker, a question for 

Gentlemen of the House: The gentleman from the gentleman from Portland .. What has this got 
Portland's bill was a strong bill. It abolished the to do with trucks? 

The SPEAKER: Fifty-six having voted in the 
affirmative and sixty in the negative, with 
thirty-two being absent and two paired, the mo­
tion does not prevail. 

Thereupon, House Amendment "A" was 
adopted. . 

The Bill was passed to be engrossed as 
amended by House Amendment "A" and sent 
up for conc;urrence. 

The Chair laid before the House the following 
matter: · 

Bill "An Act Repealing the Expungement 
Law and Providing for the Control of Access.to 
and Disclosure of Criminal History Record In­
formation" (S. P. 773) (L. D. 2326) which was 
tabled earlier in the day and later today as­
signed pending passage to be engrossed.· 

On motion of Mr. Rolde of York, retabled 
pending passage to be engrossed and tomorrow 
assigned. · 

The Chair laid before the House the following 
matter: 

An Act Correcting Errors and Inconsistencies 
in Motor Vehicle Related Laws (Emergency) 
(H. P. 2270) (L. D. 2337) which was tabled 
earlier in· the day ·and-later· today assigned 
pending passage to be enacted. ) . 

On motion of Mr. Talbot of Portland, tabled 
pending passage to be enacted and tomorrow 
assigned. 

Bureau of Purchase, the Office of Printing and The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes. the 
Supplies, it had a few more numbers in there gentlewoman from Madison, Mrs. Berry. The Chair laid before the House the following 
than l am sure even the gentleman from Mrs. BERRY: Mr. Speaker, 1 would pair with matter: 
Portland had anticipated, but I will say this, had this the gentleman from Augusta, Mr. Bustin. If he An Act Providing for Protective and Suppor-
Standardization Committee been in effect and was here, he would vote nay and I would vote tive Services for Mentally Retarded Persons• 
operating,90percentoftheproblemsthatweraninto yea. CH. P. 2069) (L. D, 2239) (S. "A" S-499, C. "A" 
in this study would have been eliminated before they The SPEAKER: The gentlewoman from H-1118) which was tabled earlier in the day and 
started. It is not to say that there were not mistakes Madison, Mrs. Berry, wishes to pair her vote later today assigned pending passage to be 
made but I think they were mistakes in the main of a with the gentleman from Augusta, Mr. Bustin. enacted. . 
gradual growing of perhaps their own concept of If the gentleman from Augusta, Mr. Bustin, The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
what the specifications should be. were present, he would be voting nay and if the gentleman from South Berwick, Mr. Goodwin. 

tf r' could cite one illustration, the statute says gentlewoman from Madison, Mrs; Berry, were Mr. GOODWIN: Mr. Speaker, Men and. 
that the bureau has the right to limit the voting, she would be voting yea. Women of the House: I would ask you to bear 
number·of out-of-state bidders. Over the years, The pending question is on the motion of the with me and l will explain once I am through· 
I think because of pressure from possibly _the gentleman from Cumberland, Mr. Garsoe, that with this whole·thing. · · · 
legislature and other areas, they had construed· House Amendment "A" be indefinitely post- Thereupon, on motion of Mr. Goodwin of 
this to mean that they could eliminate out-of- poned. A roll call has been ordered. All in favor South Berwick, under suspension of the rules, 
state bidders. of this amendment being indefinitely postponed the House reconsidered its action whereby the 

I feel that the lateness of the session, with the will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. _BiU was passed ~o be engrossed. 
innocuous matters.that we uncovered, the reac- ROLL CALL On further motion of the same gentleman, un-

·m•atlon-or·tml-StaiidarclizationBoard-oy1lie~~yEA ....:. AtiH:,3'agley; · Beruoe-BTrt~Buriis,~-~dersusp·ensionorrn.e~rules,tlie~House-recow~·-~--~·-
corn~issioner .. the rest~ucturing of it as w~ Call. Carey, Carter, Churchill, cJnners', Curtis, ~_id~_red its action whereby Senate Amendment 
have 1t set up rn 2339, will meet the needs. We De Vane. Doak, Dow Durgin Farnham A was adopted. 
haye asked th.e c_ornmissioner to r~port to the Fenlason,. Finernore, Flrulagan, Garsoe, Gould: The ~.a~e gentleman offered Hous7, A!}1end-
l~gislature again m ~ugust on the tmplementa- Hewes, Higgins, Hunter, Hutchings, Imrnonen, ment _A to ~enate Amendment A and 
lion of the changes, mternal changes they have, Jackson, Kelleher, Kelley, Laverty, LeB!anc, .moved its adoption. . _ . __ . . . . 
made and I would hope that we could get on Lewis. Lizotte Lovell Lunt MacEachern House Amendment "A" to Senate Amend-
withthe indefinite postponement. Mackel. McBr~airty, McMahon, Miskavage; ment "A" (H-1199) was read by the. Clerk and 

The SPEAKER: The pending question before Morton, Norris, Palmer. Perkins, T.; Peterson, adopted. 
the House is on the motion of Mr. Garsoe of P.: Pierce, Raymond, Rideout, Rollins, Snowe, Senate Amendment "A" as amended by 
Cumberland to indefinite postponement of Stubbs, Tarr, Teague, Torrey, Tozier, Walker, House Amendment "A" thereto was adopted in 
House Amendment "A". Those in favor will Winship. non-concurrence. 
vote yes: those opposed will vote no. · NAV - "'Albert; Bachrach, -Berry, l>. P.; On motion of Mr. Goodwin of South Berwick, 

A vote of the House was taken. Blodgett, Boudreau, Byers, Carpenter, Carroll, under suspension of the rules, the House recon-
Whereupon, Mr. Jensen of Portland requested Chonko, Clark, Connolly, Cooney, Cox, Curran, sidered its action whereby Committee Amend-

a roU call. . . P.: Darn, Davies, Drigotas, Faucher, ment "A" was adopted. . 
The SPEAKER: For the OJair to order a roll Flanagan, Fraser, Goodwin, H.; Goodwin, K.; The same gentleman offered House Amend-

call. it must have the expressed desire of one Gray, Greenlaw, Henderson, Hennessey, Hob- ment "A" to Committee Amendment "A" and 
fifth of the members present and voting. Those bins. Hughes, Ingegneri, Jalbert, Jensen, moved its adoption. 
in favor will vote yes: those opposed will vote Joyce, Kany, Kennedy, LaPointe, Leonard, Lit- House Amendment "A" to Committee 
no. tlefield, Mahany, Martin, A.; Martin, R.'; Amendment "A" (H-1200) was read by the 

A vote .of the House was taken, and more than Mitchell, Mulkern, Nadeau, ·Peakes, 'Pearson· Clerk. 
one fifth of the members present having expres- Pelosi, Peterson, T.: Post, Powell, Rolde: The SPEAKER; Th!! Ch~ir . r!!_co@izes the 
sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was Saunders, Shute, Snow, Spencer, Talbot, gentleman from South Berwick, Mr. Goodwin .... 
ordered. Truman. Usher, Wagner, Wilfong. ·. Mr. GOODWIN: Mr. Speaker, Men ana 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the ABSENT- Bowie, Bustin, Cote, Curran, R.; Women of the House: What I have done here is 
gentleman from Portland, Mr. Jensen: . Dudley, Dyer, Farle;v, Gauthier, Hall, Hinds, on a bill that was reported out of our committee 

Mr. JENSEN: Mr. Speaker, Ladies. and Jacques, Kauffman, Laffin,· Lewin, Lynch, as a result of a study that provides for evalua-
G~ntlernen of the House: If I could just MacLeod, Maxwell, McKernan, Mills, Morin, lion of mentally retarded persons residing in 
reiterate for those of you who are coming in Najarian, Perkins, S.; Quinn, Silverman, community residential facilities. In the Senate, 
now, th~ issue _in front of us is very c!early one Sm/th, Sprowl, Strout, Susi, Theriault, Tierney, there w_as an amendment put on which provid~d 
of public confidence. Does. the public have a Tw1tchell,. Tyndale, Webber. protection for those people who because of their 
right to know when low bidders are not ac- PAIRED - Berry, G. W. religious affiliations, that it not be mandated 
cepted? Should we institute a situation where Yes, 56; No. 60; Absent, 32; Paired. 2. that they be evaluated. The problem in the 
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Senate was that it was ptit on iii (he wrong sec­
tion of the bill. It was put on under the section 
on qualifications for diredor of the Menial 
Retardation Bureau. So what I did·was. I took 
off that section of the Senate Amendment which 
did that and put the wording on the section 
where it was supposed to have been in the first 
place. _ 

Thereupon, House Amendment "A" to Com­
mittee Amendment "A" was adopted. 

Committee Amendment "A" as amended by 
House Amendment "A" thereto was adopted in 
non-concurrence. 

The Bill was _ passed to be engrossed as 
amended by Senate Amendment "A" as 
<!l"fl~!!<led by }JQU_fi.e _Amevdment ".&" tltereto 
and Committee Amendment •-• A" as 
amended by House Amendment "A" thereto in 
non-concurrence and sent up for. concurrence. 

The SPEAKER: .The Chair recognizes_ the 
gentleman from Lincoln, Mr. MacEachern. 

Mr. MacEACHERN: Mr. Speaker, I would 
move that we reconsider our action of earlier in 

· the day whereby L. D. 2027 was passed to be 
engrossed and hope you all vote against me. 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Lin­
coln, Mr. MacEachern, moves that the House 
reconsider its .action of earlier today wllereby 
Bill "An Act to Clarify the RetireIJ1ent 
Statutes,'' House Paper 1860, L. D. 2027, W<!S 
passed to be engrossed in non-concurrence and 
sent up for concurrence. All those in favor of 
reconsideration will say aye; those opposed will 
say nay. _ -

A viva voce vote being taken, the motion.did 
not prevail. 

The following paper appearing on Supplement 
No. 4_ was taken up out of order by unanimous 
consent: 

Mr. Connolly of Portland presented the· 
;fp!lo_wing J9in_t Resolutjon and II19YedJts. adoo­
~on: (H. P. 2294) (Cosponsor: Mr. _ Talbot of: 
Portland) . 
Joint Resolution in Support of the Striking 

Paperworkers o_f Wil_ton 
WHEREAS, Local No. 405 of the - Unitedl 

if>aperworaers International Union has struck the! 
Dryden plant of the Forster Manufacturing Company! 
in Wilton; and 

WHEREAS, the strike, which began 
February 20th of this year, affects 350 workers 
and their families; and 

WHEREAS. the striking workers are seeking 
a 10 percent increase over their. base pay of 
$2.72 per hour, while management is only offer­
ing a 4 percent increase over that base pay; and 

WHEREAS. the strikers, as evidenced by 
their picketing and refusal to bow to the Forster 
Manufacturing Company's pressure to break 
the strike, remain determined in their efforts 10_ secure' a -living wage -fofloomelves and -their 
families·: now, therefore. be it 

RESOLVED: That we, the Members _of the 
107th Legislature. in special session assembled, 
hereby recognize the right of Maine people to 
work for a living wage and therefore declare 
our support for the striking workers of the 
Forster Manufacturing Company in their 
struggle for a decent life for themselves and 
their families: and be it further 

RESOLVED: That we urge Maine citizens to 
send messages of support and contributions of' 
food and clothing to these striking workers; and. 
be it further · 

RESOLVED: That a suitable copy. of this• 
joint resolution be sent to_ 9~org_e D. Barte.!',; 
President of Local No. 405 of the Umteo 
Paperworlters International Union in Wilton. 

The Resolution was read. 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

gentleman from Portland. Mr. Connolly. 
Mr. CONNOLLY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and

1 
Gentlemen of the House: I think some of you: 
have read this resolution, and if you haven't, it, 

deals with the C'lll'l'l•nt strike thal is under way 
in Wilton with Forster Manufacturing Com­
pany. I didn't know very much about this strike 
until last week. I had read a couple of brief arti­
C'les in the Portland paper, but last week I was 

,invited lo a meeting here in Augusta by a group 
of people who were trying to form a strike sup-

. port committee. I went to the meeting and I 
was very enlightened by the facts that were 
presented to me, and I was asked if I would join 
with the group of people to try to form a support 
committee for the striking workers and to try to 
do everything that we could to bring attention to 
the problem. Consequently, Representative 
Talbot and myself invited a number of the 
children of the strikers dowh here today. They 
w.?re h~e l!.1!.c_l.a~ted_as F'_l!ges and some of th~m 
are in the gallery. We also Telf1fuif we snciwdi 
attempt to introduce a joint resolution to call 
the issue to everyone's attention. 
. -Tliave· been told th~L@§ p_er:~.£f §~ls~i! 
precedent in this House, that it is not the place 
of the legislature of Maine to get involved in 
labor disputes, but I would leave that to your 
own mind as to just how you will vote on this is-
sue. · 

I would just like to take the opportunity to 
point out a few facts. The strike m Wilton has 

_ been going on since the 20th of February. The is-_ 
sue is a pay ismle; a raise. The -strikers struck; 
asking for 10 percent increase over the basei 
salary of $2.72 an hour, and the company has of­
fered them a 4 percent incr:easeL_Q_r_H cents,_ 
whichever is greater. But the strike fuci now 
reached the point where it, is beginning to 
become a financial burden for the strikers and 
for their families, given the fact that of the 350 
workers that are out on strike, 272 of them are 
now on the picket line and those picketers are 
receiving $35 a week in strike benefits, and un­
less they are able to find a part-time job, that 
$35 a. week, plus whatever assistance they 
might be able to obtain in food stamps, for ex­
ample, that is what they are required to live on. 
So we have begun to issue a call throughout the 
state not only to send messages of support to 
the strikers and the union, but also to issue_ a 
call that contributions be made in the form of 
clothing and food to the Union in Wilton. 

That is about all I have to say. I would hope 
that the House would give this consideration. 
My main point in rising was to alert the House 
to the situation in Wilton. It was something that 
was new to me, I didn't learn about it until last 
week. I would hope you could see your way 
clear to support this proposal. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Waterville, Mr. Carey. 

Mr. CAREY: Mr. Speaker, Ladies ahd 
Gentlemen of the House: First of all, I would 
like to point out 'that I am in sympathy with 
what the gentleman from Portland 1_s trying to 

· say, and I personally am in sympathy with the 
labor movemeni,_ but I would ~ use the 
lei,slabire foi t.liis par!iciilar purpose IS oot w!iat t1ie 
legislature · was intended for and I stand 11ere· 
representing, aloog with Mr. Pierce, and Mrs. Kany, 
who may obviously vote in their own direction, but I 
st.a,nd hei:ei!S a_ ~resentatiye_rep~tiJ!&theajl of

1 
!he 

people of Waterville, and this does not reach _ avor 
of all of the people of my city and I would ·unfor­
tunately ask for indefinite postponement of the order .. 

The SPEAKER: The gentleman from Water­
ville, Mr. Carey, moves that this Joint Resolu­
tion be lnd_efinit~_Iy_ ~o~tll_()l1__e<L_ _t

1 
_ __:__.-= 

The Cha1r recogruzes llie gen eman ,rom 
Dixfield, Mr. Rollins. 

Mr. ROLLINS: Mr. Speaker, Ladies anf 
Gentlemen of the Hous~: Wilton is in my dis­
trict and I would like to enlighten you as to what 
I see in this strike. 

This company has four different plants, one of 
, them in Dryden and the strike started, there 
!Jave been numerous cases of vandalism in the 

\plant. things smashed and broken, so I am not ry m"'h ID sympathy with lhi, ,U-iko ffiY"'if. 

:1 am rather surprised that they · should go to 
Portland, probably they did the right thing in 
getting sponsors for thts because I doubt very 
much if I would have done it. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Portland. Mr. Talbot. 

Mr. TALBOT: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I would just like to 
enlighten the last gentleman who spoke as to 
why the other gentleman from Portland, Mr. 
Connolly, and myself are.sponsoring this par-
ticular issue. · 

We l:)oth were at a meeting last week in down­
town Augusta with representatives from Wilton 
who are on strike talking about what was taking 
place in that particular town. We were quite 
moved, I think, to the point where we wanted to 
do something to help in our support. Myself, 
like the gentleman from Portland, Mr. Connol­
ly, didn't_know that much about what was hap­
:pening in Wilton insofar as the strike was con­
cerned, but being a part of labor, 1 sincerely 
wanted to get involved to do the thing that I do 
best, and that was to help people help 
themselves. · 

Our first reaction was to make sure that the 
word got out that there are people in Wilton who 
are willing to stand up for their rights and their 
dignity as working people of the State of Maine, 
to do what they can for their families. And one 

· of the ideas that we came up with was to have 
the children of those families come down to 
Augusta, Jo th_e\Ec. go,YJ!J1!1~1½• to _§~e_h()~ their£ 
,government. wor1'.l:i, =use I• IS a governmen 
of the people, by the people and for the people. I 
think that they have as much right to be here as 
anybody else, .. _ 

There are several other areas in which we are 
going to strive to heJp those people in their 
strike eg_o!:_t in the fact that we are _go~9_ try_ 
to get as many members from this . woo 
W.Ell.t_ to Jg go up and walk the picket line with 
them a couple of Sundays from now. We are go, 
ing to ask, and I would appeal to all unions 
throughout the state, as a union man myself, as 
a member of the union, to financially support 
those people in Wilton who are trying to support 
themselves. 

It was just last week that they lost their in­
surance which deals with hospitalization, health 
care. dental care and what not. 

I think one of the problems _is that the people 
of Wilton .who are on strike need financial sup­
port and moral support. We are trying to give 
that to _them. I think it is only proper, I think it 
is only right, and I would hope that you would 
support this order. · 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Cumberland, Mr .. Garsoe. 

Mr. GARSO_E::: Mr. ,S.fil!ll~~. 1_1_12arlia111e11tary 
inquiry. Since it 1s my belief llia11he 
gentleman from Portland, Mr. Connolly, and 
Mr. Talbot, my_ valued colleagues are doing this 
body a disservice by 'introducing a measure· 
such as this: I would inquire of the Speaker if 
there is some device whereby this could be con­
strued as not being a proper measure for this 
·body to consider? 

The SPEAKER: The Chair would advise the 
gentleman that there is no process which the 
Chair may use to order resolutions or orders out 
of order, wiiicn ls ~ obvioiis7r one stops ana 
thinks of some of the orders that have been in-
troduced. in tl!is body. ____ .. _________ _ 

. . The Chair recognizes the gentleman from· 
Hampden, Mr. J:c'arnnam. 

Mr. FARNHAM: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I join with the 
gentleman from Waterville, Mr. Carey. I think 
this order is very_ much out of Qlace and it is 
asking tci to fake sides To a·OIBpUte iuiI weKiilw 
nothing about what the other side has to say, 
and when there is a dispute, there are two sides. 
During the years to come, there are going to be 
strikes, strikes in Maine, are we going to have 
an order every time there is a strike in Maine? 
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S-omefimes str-ikes · are very foolish and 
sometimes they are verv sin.cere and very 
deserving. It just seems to me that we should 
set this matter to rest once and for all. I know 
we are sympathetic to the strikers, but it is not 
our function to be involved in what is a true 
labor-management. dispute, and we have only 
heard one.side of the story. and that is probably 
the only side we would ever get when this does 
happen. 

I think by a resounding vote to indefinitely 
postpone, we would then let others know that 
this is not the place for that type of _order. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman frotn South Berwick, Mr. Goodwin. 

Mr. GOODWIN: Mr. Speaker, speaking of 
orders, is it any less important to see if we can't 

. help a group of individuals that are trying to get 
' enough money to feed their families as it is to 

honor a football or basketball team? 
The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 

gentleman from Nobleboro, Mr. Palmer. · 
Mr. PALMER: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 

Gentlemen of the House: This is indeed a dif­
ficult order to oppose, but I do want to say that I 

· think we have brought the issue before the 
members of this House, I think all-of us realize 
the difficulties which families and members of 
families may have economically when a strike 
does occur, but we do not know here the facts of 
this case. In fact. the gentleman from Portland, 
Mr. Talbot. said himself that he did not know 
the facts. He just was a member of the union 
and wanted to do something about it. . . 

It seems to me that whatever was to be done 
by the · order has been done. Certainly this 
House or this legislature is not in the position to 
become _ a mediator 1n a labor dispute, nor 
should we now nor should we ever. It seems to 
me that the appropriate thing at this time would 
be that the sponsor withdraw the order. 

Thereupon, Mr. Talbot of Portland requested 
a foll call vote. 

The SPEAKER: For the Chair to order a roll 
call, it must ha_ve the expressed desire of one 
fifth of the members present and voting; All 
those desiring a roll call vote will vote yes; 
those opposed. will vote no. . · 

A vote of the House was taken, and more than 
one fifth of the members present having expres­
sed a desire for a roll call, a roll call was 
ordered. -

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman•from Brewer, Mr, Norris, 

Mr. NORRIS: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: l think it is indeed un­
fortunate that we are faced with this because 
we are now in a roll call situation and of course 
any way that we go, and I am sure that we will 
go against this order because it probably is no 
plaee for us to get involved in labor disputes, so 
I hope that everyone understands that this is 
neither a vote for management or for labor. this 
is simply a: vote because we don't feel that this 
legislature is the pla.ce to resolve labor dis­
putes. This is just not the place to do it and now 
we have been forced into a position where we 
are going to be recorded and it is _going on the 
record and I simply want it unperatood that the· 
vote that I am going to make to indefinitely 
postpone this is simply that I don't believe that 
this is the place for an order like tliis. This 
doesn't preclude any member of· this 
legislature. If they want to go and march in the 
picket line or if thev want to contribute finan­
cially to the workers, fine and dandy, or if they 
want to help individually any way t!Jat they care 
to. but I would hope that the vote would not be 
construed as a vote against Ialior or·1or 
management or against management for labor, 

• The SPEAKER: The· Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Old Town, Mr. Pearson. 

Mr. PEARSON: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I would like to echo 
the sentiments express~d. b_y my friem:Lfrom 
Brewer, Mr .. Norris. and further state that.1r if 

were a management resolution that was before 
me. I would be equally opposed to it. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Standish, Mr. Spencer. 

Mr. SPENCER: Mr. Speaker, Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I would also like to 
m~ke the same point. I am going to vote against 
this order because I don't think that it is ap­
propriate for it to be before this body, but I 
don't consider it in any way a vote against the 
strikers and I would be glad to make a contribu-· 
tion to their cause -after the session. 

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentlewoman from Waterville, Mrs. Kany ... 

Mrs. KANY: Mt. Speaker and Members of 
the House: I, too, am very sorry that I feel the 
need to vote against this particular Qrder, but I 
just can't help calling to your attention another 
order which I personally opposed strongly last 
year and it kind of reminds me of the same sort 
of thing. I believe it \vas introduced by 
Representative Palmer and Representative 
Dam and it had to do with praising the Presi­
dent for his action over the Mayaguez situation 
so at that time I voted.against that order and i 
will have to vole against this same type of order 
today. __ .. _ _ ______ -----

The SPEAKER: The Chair recognizes the 
gentleman from Bangor. Mr. Ingegneri. 

Mr. INGEGNERI: Mr. Speaker~ Ladies and 
Gentlemen of the House: I am nof going fu staff 
out with-.any "I, too." I figure those people who 
start .out I, too, want to have it both ways. 

I consider there have been a lot of resolves 
here, a lot of memorials, some of them have 
been very worthwhile and some of them have 
bordered on almost the innocuous. So I have no 
hesita~_ion in saying, if I am going to be wrong, I 
am gorng to be wrong o_n the part ofHttle people 
:wJio are trying to eke out a liviiig, . and I amgo­
rng to vote for the order. 

The SPEAKER: A roll call has been ordered. 
The penaing question is on the motion of-the 
gentleman from Watervllle, Mr. Carey, that 
this Joint Resolution be indefinitely postponed. 
All those in favor of indefinite postponement 
will vote yes; those opposed will vote no. 

ROLL CALL . 
YEA - Ault, Bagley, Bennett, Berry, G.W., 

Berry, P.P., Berube, Birt, Blodgett, Byers, 
Call, Carey, Carpenter, Carter, Churchill, Con-

.· ners1"90Xc,°Curtis, De Vane, Doak, Dow, Dudley,­
Durg m, Farnham, Fenlason, Finemore, 
Fraser, Garsoe, Gould, Gra:y, Greenlaw, 
Henderson, Hewes, Higgins, HQnte.r. 
Hutchings. Irnmonen, Jackson, Jensen, 
Joyce, Kany, Kelley, Kennedy,· Laverty: 
LeBlanc, Leonard, Lewis, Littlefield, Lizotte, 
Lovell. Lunt, Mackel, Mahany, Martin, R., 
McBreairty, McKernan, Miskavage, Mitchell, 
Morton, Nadeau, Norris, Palmer, Peakes, 
Pear.son, Perkins, T., Peterson, P., Pierce, 
Post. Raymond, Rideout, Rollins, Shute, Snow, 
Snowe, Spencer, Strout, Stubbs, Tarr, Teague, 
Torrey, Toz\er, Usher, Walker, Wilfong. 

NAY - Albert, Carroll, Chonko, Clark, Con­
nolly, Davies, Drigotas, Flanagan, Goodwin, 
H., Goodwin, K., Hennessey; Hobbins, Hri({hes 
Ingegneri, Jalbert,. Kelleher, LaPomte' 
MacEachern, Mulkern, Pelosi, Powell, Rolde; 
Saunders, Talbot, Truman, Wagner, Winship. 

ABSENT- Bachrach, Cooney, Cote, Curran, 
P., C~rran. R .. J?am, Dyer, Farley, Faucher, 
Gauthier, Hall; Hrnds, Jacques, Kauffman, Laf­
fin, Lewin, Lynch; MacLeod, Martin, A., Max­
well. McMahon, Mills, Morin, Najarian, 
Perkins, S.,. Peterson, T.; Quinn, Silverman, 
Smith. Sprowl, Susi, Theriault, Tierney, 
Twitchell, Tyndale, Webber. 

Yes. 83; No, 27; Absent, 40. 
The SPEAKER: Eighty-three having voted in 

the affirmative and twen.ty-seven in the 
negative, with forty being absent, the motion 
does prevail. 

On the disagreeing action ofthe two firanches 

of the lecislaturt! nn Bill "An Act to Implement 
a l't•ntral'Lil'ensing Division within the Depart­
ment of Business Regulation" (H.P. 2153) (L. 
D. 2294) the Speaker arpointed the following 
C'onferees on the part o the House: 
:\Irs. C'LARK of Freeport 

BOUDREAU of Portland 
BYERS of Newcastle 

,oo RecoroReriiarksY 

Mrs. Clark of Freeport was granted un­
animlus consent to address the House. 

Mrs. CLARK: Mr. Speaker, Men and Women 
nf the Hoiise: I would like to take just a few 
minutes of your time this evening to expand on 
some remarks that I made on the floor of this 
House on March 26, 1976, relative to the issue of 
L. D. 2036. The record shows that on that day I 
referred to the gentleman of the Third House, 
our · lobbyist, Chiirles·-cragin; - r'eierrnig-to 
him as Senator Cra_gin. The Committee on 
Business Legislation sincerely and affectionate­
ly refers to tliat honorable gentleman as 
Senator Cragin. If my remarks in any way im­
pugned his character, I would like to state on 
the record that in no way was_ that_ the intention 
of my remarks on that afternoon. . . 

Ori motion of Mr. Jackson of Yarmouth, 
Adjourned until nine-thirty tomorrow morn­

ing. 




